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Prepare for America’s Rebalanced World 

-- Shankar Roy Chowdhury 

The winds of change in the international security architecture were perhaps best illustrated 
by Leon Panetta, the US Secretary of defence, when he recently enunciated America’s 
revised policy of strategic ‘rebalance’ at the forum of the Shangri-La Dialogue in June this 
year in Singapore. Simply put, “rebalance” announced a shift in focus by the US from its 
traditional involvement with Europe since the Second World War and the Cold War, and 
towards a new geopolitical centre of gravity in Southeast Asia and the Pacific region. Mr 
Panetta’s whistle stop visit to India immediately after the Shangri-La Conference was to 
explain the change in focus to the Indian leadership. India requires to visualise American 
perceptions in the overall context of its efforts to contain China and maintain America’s 
own interests worldwide. This is especially so in the Asia Pacific which is becoming the 
new heartland of international economic and commercial activity. 

In many senses this perception of “rebalance” by the US away from Europe and the 
western hemisphere conveys a clear signal of changing times and a coming to terms with 
the revised realities and priorities of a multi-polar world. It is also a reflection of the 
perceived economic and military power of China along with the simultaneous impact of 
political Islam spreading amongst an international diaspora in non-traditional areas of 
influence, where it is acquiring increasingly fundamentalist mutations. This is especially so 
in the regions of East and Southeast Asia. All these are of fundamental concern to India, 
which is located in this volatile and disturbed region centred on the Pakistan-Afghanistan 
border. US President Barack Obama has acknowledged the situation in Asia Pacific and 
South Asia and the likely threat posed to world peace by developments in the region. In 
his recent address to the United Nations General Assembly, Mr Obama devoted a major 
part of his address to the vexed issue of spread of fundamentalism in the world without of 
course designating its sources or prime movers. It was an attempt to pour oil on troubled 
waters, well intentioned but hardly effective. 

Mr Panetta’s exposition of America’s revised policies at the 2012 Shangri-La Dialogue in 
Singapore conveyed differentiated signals to the assorted audience from 28 countries, not 
all of whom could have felt fully comfortable with the longer-term implications of America’s 
revised worldview shifting eastwards from Europe. From an Indian perspective, it could 
perhaps be best described as watching the massive main armament of a super-heavy 
battleship swinging inexorably away from one target towards a new one on the horizon. 
The Panetta pronouncements were intended not only for those attending the Singapore 
conference, but even more so for those not invited or not present, in this case the 
People’s Republic of China. During his address, the American defence secretary 
proposed what amounted to a revised world order featuring a redesigned “coalition of the 
willing” amongst the countries of the Asia Pacific region. Left unstated, but fully 
understood by all present was the objective of the proposed coalition — an “Eastern 
NATO” to engage, and where necessary, contain the rising presence and spreading 
influence of China. Mr Panetta’s visit to India has to be visualised in the context of US 
efforts to contain China. 

The impact of his remarks on the Asian security scenario has to remain diplomatically 
muted. The US is the world’s strongest and militarily most capable power and remains 
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quite prepared for all contingencies, including active unilateral intervention when 
perceived as required in its own interest. But in the final analysis Asian countries are 
aware of the basic geopolitical facts of life, which is that they are located in the shadow of 
China. Discretion may well be the better part of valour in expressing their reactions to the 
concept of the “Eastern NATO”, which constitutes the core of the Shangri-La Doctrine 
proposed by Mr Panetta. This will also form the basis of the strategic and doctrinal 
philosophy governing the deployment of the US military worldwide. For India, however, the 
main concern always remains — will the views expressed by participants at the Shangri-
La Dialogue and the shift of emphasis by the US affect India in any way? 

These would undoubtedly be of vital interest to India and its troubled maritime 
environment in the Indian Ocean. The possibility of active hostilities between China and 
the US appears quite remote in the immediate present and foreseeable future, but 
undercurrents of tensions are nevertheless gathering in the region caused by aggressive 
naval posturing in the East and South China seas among China, the US and the ASEAN 
countries. Over time, these have been gathering momentum and have every possibility of 
acquiring a life of their own like a self-fulfilling prophecy unless restraint is exercised on all 
sides. 

India for its part has kept away from the sparring in the Asia Pacific between the littoral 
countries of the region, where China is the obvious heavyweight. But holding to the boxing 
analogy, India is no lightweight either but a heavyweight in its own right, with a hard punch 
in either fist, something that has to be firmly conveyed when occasion demands. India’s 
own interest is limited to exercising rights of free passage in international waters without 
maritime confrontations with any other country. But India will not accept any challenge to 
its legitimate rights from any quarter either as was demonstrated by the Indian naval 
vessel INS Airawat when allegedly challenged off the coast of Vietnam by a patrol craft 
said to belong to China. India is also well aware of its proximity to a potential free-fire zone 
in Southeast or East Asia, including nuclear exchanges in a doomsday scenario, with 
even chances of the overshoots landing in South Asia. India must prepare accordingly. 
Not to do so would be like a particularly unwise ostrich. 

(The writer is a former Chief of Army Staff and a former Member of Parliament.) 

Source: The Asian Age, 16 October 

Will Sino-Japan Conflict Push Tokyo & Delhi Closer?  

-- S. Majumder 

The sudden flare-up of Sino-Japan conflict over 
Senkaku/Diaoyu Island was not unexpected. The 
real root of the conflict lies in the historical enmity 
between the two countries. Earlier, too, the 
countrywide anti-Japanese stir exploded in 2005 
when a Japanese text book whitewashed Japanese 
World War II war crimes. But the current anti-
Japanese stir should not be viewed only as a 
bilateral issue. With the changes in global economic 
power after the Lehman shock, which led to the 
debacle in Western economies and its cascading 
impact on the Chinese economy, the present Sino-

http://www.asianage.com/columnists/prepare-america-s-rebalanced-world-651
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Japanese conflict has broader implications in the Asian economic power struggle. Asia is 
the next force for world economic growth and India, Japan and China are to articulate the 
new vision for Asia. 

The India-Japan relationship has always been bilateral. Even though Japan is a US ally 
and India had a long and deep friendship with the erstwhile Soviet Union, the India-Japan 
relationship has been maintained by the two governments. On the other hand, 
notwithstanding a long political tussle between India and China since the Sino-India war of 
1962, China emerged the biggest trade partner of India in 2011-12. But this increase in 
trade relations yielded more benefits to China, causing a wide trade balance against India, 
resulting in pressure on the current account deficit. The trade deficit between the two 
countries went from $21.0 billion in 2010-11 to $39.7 billion in 2011-12, an increase of 
89.1 per cent.  

The one-sided surge cannot sustain a long-lasting trade relationship. This led China to 
take a U-turn and inch towards India for better economic relations, pending the border 
disputes. The visit of Chinese Premier Wen Jiabao in December 2010 and Prime Minister 
Manmohan Singh’s yearning for Chinese investment in infrastructure made a turnaround 
in Chinese investment in India. Chinese FDI in India was minuscule till 2010 but sparked 
since 2011. Of the total investment of $126 million in January 2000February 2012, $74 
million, or 59 per cent, was invested during just 12 months — January 2011 to February 
2012. The Chinese mouthpiece People’s Daily asked China to give cognisance to India as 
a promising country for investment and asserted it was the only recourse to narrow the 
impending trade conflict between the two countries.  

Given the fact that China is the second global economic power and India and China have 
softened their rigidity to foster closer economic ties, a question is raised by pundits: Will 
the recent surge in Sino-Indian ties haunt India-Japan relations or will it act as a third force 
to bring India and Japan closer than before? India has emerged as the epicentre of the 
Asian power game. The US is using India to counter China’s power in Asia while China 
woos India to combat US dominance in Asia. Japan focused on India after the visit of 
Prime Minister Junichiro Koizumi in 2005, rather seriously for the first time, with the 
objectives beyond economic needs. The visits were marked as special interests of Japan 
to have strategic partnership with India to balance China’s rising power in Asia, according 
to Mr Punendra Jain, professor and head of the Centre for Asian Studies at the University 
of Adelaide.  

The visit of Prime Minister Koizumi in 2005 can be viewed as the first Japanese Prime 
Minister whose agenda was political and not trade and investment. Japan’s inclination 
towards India was more due to distrust of China than economic need, the professor 
observed. In the triangular relationship between India-Japan-China, there are similarities 
and dissimilarities. The similarities are: both India and Japan have an historical enmity 
with China. India fought a war with China in 1962 and unsettled border disputes are 
haunting the Sino-Indian relationship.  

Japan fought a war with China in 1937 and the bitterness continues. The other similarity is 
that China has become the biggest trading partner of both India and Japan, despite 
uncomfortable political relations with both countries. In fiscal 2011-12, China constituted 
9.5% of India’s total trade with the world. In 2011 (calendar year), China’s share in 
Japan’s global trade was 29.3%. The dissimilarities are: politically China is a communist 
country, whereas both India and Japan are democratic countries. Second, while both 
Japan and China are becoming demographically weak in working population because of 
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aging societies and one-child policy respectively, India is growing with a large pool of 
working population. Third, while India’s economic growth is domestic oriented, the 
economies of Japan and China are export-based.  

(The author is an adviser, Japan External Trade Organisation) 

Source: The Asian Age, 16 October 

The Era of the Indo-Pacific 

 -- Rory Medcalf 

When the haunting music of the Australian Aboriginal instrument the didgeridoo rings out 
tonight across New Delhi’s Purana Qila, it will mark a turning point in India’s relations with 
the land Down Under. For this week’s visit to India by Australian Prime Minister Julia 
Gillard carries an important message, symbolised in a concert combining the musical 
traditions of both countries. 

India and Australia are now ready to recast their relations beyond what has for too long 
divided them, notably the strife over students and uranium. Instead, they have a chance to 
define their ties as a wide-ranging partnership for the looming era of the Indo-Pacific, in 
which the prosperity and security of the Asia-Pacific and Indian Ocean regions are 
becoming entwined. 

Despite all their obvious differences, these two Indian Ocean democracies now have all 
the elements for a future of mutual benefit, spanning trade, investment, education, science, 
environmental management, security and the shaping of Asia’s strategic order. When they 
meet, Manmohan Singh and Julia Gillard can briefly look away from their domestic political 
woes. (Gillard, too, has a precarious government with no parliamentary majority to speak 
of.) Instead, they can take some satisfaction from the reinvention of a bilateral relationship 
that until recently was struggling to find political and societal trust. 

Australia’s first female prime minister deserves particular credit for this outcome, thanks to 
her determination last December in staring down the left wing of her Labor party to end a 
decades-old ban on uranium sales to India. This removed a major obstacle to goodwill. 
Now Delhi’s policy establishment can look with fresh eyes at the opportunities Australia 
offers as a collaborator in areas ranging across energy, services, infrastructure, food and 
water security, as well as in diplomacy and defence. 

Admittedly, Labor’s uranium u-turn is yet to translate into exports, and this will rightly 
require a safeguards agreement to the standards Canberra requires of all its many civilian 
nuclear customers, from Europe to China. The start of safeguards negotiations will likely 
be among Gillard’s announcements in Delhi. But Australia should mean much more to 
India than uranium. Coal dominates the energy relationship, with Indian investment 
recognising the coalfields of Queensland as critical to India’s electricity needs in the 
decades ahead. And there is scope to expand the place of natural gas and renewables in 
the mix. 

Gillard is bringing with her some of Australia’s top CEOs, for a forum with Indian corporate 
leaders on ways to deepen and diversify business ties. After uranium, the great 
controversy that has harmed Australia-India links has been about the safety and welfare of 
Indian students. In 2009 and 2010, crimes against a small number of the more than one 

http://epaper.asianage.com/PUBLICATIONS/ASIAN/AAGE/2012/10/16/ArticleHtmls/meanwhile-Will-Sino-Japan-conflict-push-Tokyo-Delhi-16102012014006.shtml?Mode=1
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lakh Indian students Down Under led to Australia being maligned as racist and dangerous 
in parts of the Indian media. The criticism was greatly overblown but the damage was 
done. Yet there was at least one silver lining. The trouble led to soul-searching and 
changes in Australian education, immigration and even policing. 

An overhaul of visa rules may have caused short-term pain but is heralding a more 
sustainable education relationship, focused on a flow of genuine students, with the 
infrastructure in place to take better care of them on arrival. A sign of the times is how 
quickly Bollywood has moved on, with a recent film called From Sydney with Love being 
set on the stylish campus of the University of New South Wales, and not a street crime in 
sight. All the angst over students and uranium has done what no amount of cricketing or 
Commonwealth heritage could ever do — it has got the political class in both countries 
paying attention to the full potential of the relationship. 

India has become one of Australia’s top four trade partners. Indian migrants constitute one 
of the largest, fastest-growing and most enterprising communities in Australia’s richly 
multicultural society. For its part, India is taking renewed interest in how Australia’s 
development might have insights for its own enormous challenges. Australia, for example, 
has experience in water management and agriculture on an arid continent. 

Turning to hard security, these two multi-ethnic democracies share many interests and 
challenges. Both are enemies of terrorism and jihadist ideology. Gillard has just been to 
Indonesia to mark the 10th anniversary of the Bali bombings in which 88 Australians died. 
Australians also died in Mumbai in 2008. Australian troops continue to fight — and fall — 
in Afghanistan. 

For its part, India would benefit from recognising Australia’s worth as a security partner. 
This is not only against terrorism — where Australian intelligence insights and special 
forces expertise could be of real value — but in maintaining stability across the wider Indo-
Pacific region. The Australian and Indian navies are logical partners in the Indian Ocean 
especially, but may need a clearer political signal to begin making this relationship a 
priority, for instance, through regular bilateral exercises. There is also no reason why 
these two maritime nations cannot in time coordinate with third countries on issues of 
mutual interest, from surveillance to disaster relief. 

Depending on the issue, those efforts might involve Indonesia, Japan, the United States, 
China or others. It would be logical for India to be among the countries with which 
Australian forces and the US Marines now training out of Australia’s Northern Territory 
might one day exercise. All this will raise the predictable claims of “containing” China. But 
Australia and India would be ill-served by such a one-dimensional Cold War strategy. 
Each has deep economic ties with China, and is making efforts at wider dialogue and 
cooperation. Indeed, there is much scope for India and Australia to work together in 
inclusive diplomatic institutions, from the East Asia Summit to the G-20, which Australia 
will chair in 2014. That didgeridoo music from the ramparts of Delhi’s Old Fort will be a 
sonorous reminder that India and Australia are now well into the sustained work of 
building a partnership fit for their shared geography and converging interests. 

(The writer is a programme director at the Lowy Institute, Sydney, a former Australian diplomat and 
convener of the Australia-India Roundtable.) 

Source: The Indian Express, 16 October 

http://www.indianexpress.com/news/the-era-of-the-indopacific/1017130/0
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Japanese Navy 

-- C. Raja Mohan 

With Asia’s focus riveted on the rapid modernisation of the Chinese navy, it is not just the 
United States that is recalibrating its military strategy in the Indian and Pacific Oceans. All 
the lesser powers in the Indo-Pacific are making their own moves to cope with the 
increasing assertiveness of Beijing in the waters of Asia. None of them is more important 
than Japan, which has stepped out of the shadows to flex its own maritime muscles this 
week. The occasion was the 60th anniversary of the founding of the Japanese Maritime 
Self-Defence Force. Japan organised a naval parade showing off 45 ships and nearly 
8,000 sailors. Japan holds a fleet review every three years, but this one has been 
especially large and comes at a time when Tokyo’s maritime territorial and other disputes 
with Beijing in their shared waters have acquired a sharp edge. 

Three countries — the US, Australia and Singapore — sent ships to participate in the fleet 
review. Twenty other countries, including China, sent their diplomats to observe the fleet 
review. One of the well trained and best equipped forces in the region, the Japanese navy 
has traditionally been focused on dealing with the threat from the Soviet Union. Since the 
end of the Cold War, the Japanese Navy has begun to undertake responsibilities for such 
cooperative security activity as humanitarian and disaster relief. In recent years, the 
Japanese Navy has also begun to participate in the anti-piracy operations in the Indian 
Ocean. With the dramatic rise in the capabilities of the Chinese Navy, Japan now has 
huge maritime challenges closer home to deal with. 

Noda surprise 

Speaking at the fleet review, Japan’s Prime Minister Yoshihiko Noda talked about the 
navy’s “new responsibilities”. He directly referred to the threats from North Korea’s nuclear 
and missile programmes. More significant was his veiled reference to the Chinese naval 
threat. While he did not mention Beijing directly, Noda left no one in any doubt when he 
pointed to a more difficult “security environment surrounding our nation”. Speaking from 
the deck of a destroyer, Noda said, “We are facing various cases related to territory and 
sovereignty.”  

Noda, widely perceived as a weak leader, used the occasion to signal commitment to the 
defence of Japan’s maritime territorial interests. His use of some old-fashioned phrases in 
the speech surprised many observers of Japanese politics. Noda called on the troops to 
put in “more strenuous efforts and hard work”. It would seem a rather simple thing for any 
political leader to say. But not in Japan!  

The expression is part of a slogan used by Admiral Heihachiro Togo, a commander of the 
Japanese Imperial Navy who was called “Nelson of the East”, during the victorious war 
against Russia in 1904-05. Since the end of World War II, any reference to past Japanese 
military glory has been a major political taboo. Noda also read out the “Five Mottos” long 
recited by Japanese naval cadets.  

They call for sincerity, discipline and hard work. Analysts in Tokyo say this is the first time 
a Japanese PM read the Five Mottos in front of the troops and call it “extraordinary”. 
Although Noda’s office has downplayed the remarks, there is no denying the subtle but 
definitive invocation to Japanese nationalism in coping with the military consequences of 
China’s rise. 



Page 9 of 43 

Southern Islands 

Besides defending its claims to island territories that are also claimed by China, the 
Japanese Navy is under pressure to secure the waters around its southern islands that 
separate the East China Sea from the wider Pacific Ocean. The PLA Navy has long felt 
hemmed in by the naval might of the US and Japan. With greater self-confidence now, 
China’s naval leaders have undertaken bolder exercises that demonstrate the capacity to 
break out of the Japanese island chain into the Pacific. A flotilla of seven Chinese 
warships has sailed through one of the passages of Japan’s southern island chain for the 
first time. Japanese officials know that this will not be the last time.  Those in New Delhi 
who worry about China’s growing presence in the Indian Ocean should recognise that the 
mounting naval tensions between Beijing and Tokyo in the Pacific are likely to be a much 
bigger factor in shaping the maritime future of the Indo-Pacific. 

(The writer is a distinguished fellow at the ORF, Delhi) 

Source: The Indian Express, 18 October 

Iran-UAE Island Dispute Could Escalate 

-- Cecily Hilleary 

Together, Abu Musa, Greater Tunbs and Lesser Tunbs amount to fewer than 26 square 
kilometers of sand and scrub. But their location in the middle of Persian Gulf shipping and 
tanker lanes near the Strait of Hormuz gives the islands huge strategic importance. And 
this importance extends not only to the United Arab Emirates and Iran – both of which 
claim the islands -- but far beyond. The dispute over who has sovereignty over the islands 
dates back more than a century. Until recently, the debate was a regional matter. Now, in 
the light of rising tension over Iran’s nuclear plans and Israel’s threats to attack Iran, the 
dispute could heat up quickly. 

Historic Context 

In 1968, Britain announced it would withdraw from the Gulf region by the end of 1971. It 
had taken control of the islands in the 1920s, but because they had been ruled by the 
Arab Qassimi family dynasty for at least two centuries, Britain decided to hand them over 
to Sharjah, slated to join the United Arab Emirates. Iran disputed the decision, claiming its 
own historic rights to the islands. Eventually, Britain brokered a deal between Iran and 
Sharjah giving them joint control of Abu Musa and equal shares in any future oil reserves. 
No agreement, however, was reached on the two Tunbs islands. But on November 30, 
1971, a day after British forces left the region and just two days before the UAE was to 
become an official federation, the Iranian military moved quickly and took the three islands 
by force. It has occupied them ever since. 

The UAE Perspective 

Thomas R. Mattair is Executive Director of the Middle East Policy Council and author of 
The Three Occupied UAE Islands: The Tunbs and Abu Musa. He says Sharjah signed the 
memorandum of understanding (MOU) under duress, therefore making it invalid. “The 
Shah [of Iran] was on record many times as indicating that if he couldn’t get the islands 
any other way, he would take the islands by force and he talked about the military assets 
he had that would enable him to do that,” Mattair said. “So the ruler of Sharjah signed the 

http://www.indianexpress.com/news/japanese-navy/1018213/0
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MOU under those circumstances, and he was right to be afraid that Abu Musa would be 
taken by force, because when his counterpart, the ruler of Ras Al-Khaimah did not sign an 
agreement with Iran, Iran did use force to take the Tunbs islands as well.” 

Mattair says Iran has no claim to the islands. “Iran was asked many times by British 
officials during the 19th and 20th centuries to establish that they had used and possessed 
the islands, and they never really did come forward with documents, and therefore from a 
legal point of view, they have no case to make,” Mattair said. 

“The UAE can produce historical documents that establish the fact that people from [what 
are now] the Emirates used and possessed the islands over a long period of time,” he said. 
“And in international law, long, uninterrupted use and possession are the most important 
criteria for sovereignty.” 

The View from Tehran 

While Iran recognizes that Arabs ruled the islands for centuries, it argues they did so from 
the Iranian port city of Lengheh and therefore as Persian subjects—making the islands 
Iranian. Dr. Bahman Aghai Diba, a former Iranian diplomat, international lawyer and 
author of The Law and Politics of the Caspian Sea, says that Iran’s sovereignty over the 
islands has been well-established in historical books and documents—and even in the 
records of British authorities in colonial India. In a statement he provided VOA, also 
published on the internet, he wrote: “The British made a package deal with Iran, according 
to which Iran stopped its demand for the restoration of its sovereignty over Bahrain and 
took the three islands of the Greater and Lesser Tunbs and Abu-Musa.” 

Diba says that following what he terms the “restoration of the Iranian sovereignty” over the 
islands, three Arab countries, Egypt, Iraq and Libya, “thinking that they were the main 
leaders of the Arab world andR pretending that they acted as the representative of the 
Arabs,” complained to the UN Security Council. “The United Arab Emirates was not one of 
them,” he said. “However, the UNSC heard the explanations of the parties and after 
hearing the report of the British representative that implicitly referred to a ‘package deal,’ 
the UNSC deleted the issue from its agenda.” 

As far as Diba is concerned, the matter was settled there and then—Iran has the rightful 
claim to the islands. But U.N. records indicate that four Arab countries—Iraq, Libya, 
Algeria and Yemen—requested an urgent meeting of the U.N. Security Council to discuss 
the situation. On December 9, 1971, just days after the Iranian seizure of the islands, 
Iraq’s ambassador complained about what he termed an “armed aggression by Iran,” 
worrying that it could impact regional security. Iraq accused Britain and Iran of “collusion” 
contrary to the U.N. Charter. 

In the end, the Council decided to “defer consideration of the matter to a later date, 
allowing time for “thorough third-party efforts to materialize.” The matter has not been 
taken up by the Council since. My government expresses, once again, its regret regarding 
the continued Iranian occupation of our three islands - Abu Musa and the Greater and 
Lesser Tunbs - and demands for the restoration of the UAE's full sovereignty.” The UAE 
has offered either to engage in bilateral talks with Iran on the issue or to take it to the 
International Court of Justice in The Hague. Diba says Iran is reluctant to consider the 
latter option because it wouldn’t stand a chance facing the combined opposition of the 
UAE and its supporters, i.e., members of the Arab League, the GCC, the European Union 



Page 11 of 43 

and the U.S. “No country will be ashamed of standing against a regime that is known as 
an international thug in the world,” Diba said. 

Strategic Significance 

The Strait of Hormuz is the world's most important oil chokepoint. The U.S. Energy 
Information Administration, a statistical and analytical agency within the U.S. Department 
of Energy, says 17 million barrels of oil pass through the Strait every day, which is nearly 
20 percent of all oil traded worldwide. If any party wanted to interrupt oil shipments, it 
could do so from these islands. The Federation of American Scientists says Iran has built 
up a military presence on the islands that includes anti-aircraft and anti-ship missiles. Last 
April, Iranian president Mahmoud Ahmadinejad visited Abu Musa, a move that, when 
viewed alongside repeated Iranian threats to close the Strait of Hormuz, was interpreted 
as a warning to the U.S. and Israel. Mattair says Iran views its presence on the islands as 
a deterrent against attack, “although the deterrent would only be valuable for a day or two 
before their adversaries could neutralize it.” 

Analysts also view the visit as a signal to other Gulf states of Iran’s ambitions as a regional 
power. At last month’s U.N. General Assembly in New York, U.A.E. Foreign Minister 
Sheikh Abdullah bin Zayed reiterated an appeal for the dispute to be settled through 
negotiations or at The Hague. Iran subsequently warned the UAE it was considering 
severing diplomatic ties with its neighbour over the dispute then later retracted. 

Source: Global Security, 18 October 

India's Aircraft Carrier Hits More Troubled Waters 

-- Siddharth Srivastava 

India's long-stated intention to procure an aircraft carrier has suffered a further blow, 
hurting efforts to match China's growing maritime clout, especially in the Indian Ocean 
region and the South China Sea, where India has invested to explore for oil and gas. The 
deferment by at least a year was conveyed by Russia, which is reconditioning the Admiral 
Gorshkov at an already escalated price of US$2.3 billion. The ship rechristened INS 
Vikramaditya was to have been delivered this year after several delays already.  

"We believe the handover of the ship will take place in the four quarter of 2013. The ship 
encountered a big malfunction with the main power plant and boiler. I hope its sea trials 
will resume next April," Russian Defense Minister Anatoly Serdyukov told reporters in New 
Delhi. His statements followed a meeting with his Indian counterpart AK Antony, who in 
turn said he had communicated India's "serious concern" over the deferments. The 
bilateral meeting was a build-up to Russian President Vladimir Putin's visit to New Delhi 
on November 1.  

The delay comes after China last month put its first aircraft carrier, the Liaoning, into 
service in the wake of tensions with Japan. The Russian Navy's 45,000-ton Admiral 
Gorshkov was launched in 1982. The retrofit was originally to cost $750 million but has 
ballooned since. Deferrals have meant that India's sole, elderly aircraft carrier INS Viraat, 
built for Britain's Royal Navy as HMS Hermes in 1959 and transferred to India in 1987, 
and which was to have been junked by now, has had to be refitted to operate for five more 
years, by which time India hopes to get more carriers.  

http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/news/2012/10/mil-121018-voa01.htm?_m=3n.002a.635.bu0ao017zf.ks3
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Reports suggest that India's attempt to develop an indigenous aircraft carrier in its own 
shipyards is also delayed and is likely to be operational only by 2018. India's independent 
audit agency, the Comptroller and Auditor General, meanwhile, has severely criticized the 
delay in the delivery of the Russian carrier.  

In a report placed before Parliament in July 2009, the CAG said: "The objective of 
induction of [Gorshkov] as an aircraft carrier in time to bridge the gap in Indian Navy 
capabilities has been defeated. The decision to go in for repair and refit of a second-hand 
ship has become questionable, as a new aircraft carrier would have cost much less and 
would have had twice the lifespan."  

Indian Navy commanders have steadfastly tried to impress on the political leadership the 
need for at least three aircraft carriers, for the eastern and western seaboards, while the 
third may be refitted and upgraded to secure strategic interests that stretch from Africa's 
east coast to the Strait of Malacca. Aircraft carriers will form a crucial cog in India's 
defense-modernization efforts, estimated at $100 billion, over the next decade with twin 
aims of creating an effective long-term deterrence against China and being battle-ready 
against Pakistan, should the need arise.  

The Gorshkov postponement also underlines the difficulties that India faces in continuing 
its defense engagements with Russia, a relationship that harks back to the Cold War era. 
Over recent years Russia's traditional role as India's main defense-equipment supplier has 
been gradually substituted by countries such as Israel, France, and lately the US. In early 
2007, India purchased a 36-year-old warship, USS Trenton (rechristened INS Jalashwa) 
from the United States. It has a gross tonnage of 16,900 and cost $50 million. INS 
Jalashwa was the first warship ever purchased from the US by India and is the second-
largest it now possesses, after INS Viraat.  

There is not much more that India can do except express its frustration over the delayed 
Gorshkov project, as it has already invested huge capital in refitting the carrier. Further, it 
cannot afford to annoy Moscow. Despite the reduced importance, India continues to 
depend on Russia to supply major military hardware such as fifth-generation stealth fighter 
jets, BrahMos cruise missiles, warships, nuclear-powered submarines and tanks. Russia 
leased nuclear-powered submarine INS Chakra and has helped India build its indigenous 
nuclear sub INS Arihant that substantially enhances the country's underwater attack and 
surveillance capabilities several notches.  

A lot of the existing defense equipment depends on spare parts, service and maintenance 
on Russian state entities. India and Russia also continue to share long-standing ties in 
energy and atomic power. Russia is implementing the controversial Kudankulam nuclear 
project in Tamil Nadu state.  

This month, state-run gas utility GAIL India signed a 20-year deal with Russian gas major 
Gazprom to import 2.5 million tonnes of liquefied natural gas annually. India's state-owned 
explorer Oil and Natural Gas Corp (ONGC) is invested in Russian oil and gas assets. 
Keeping such perspectives, New Delhi has so far not pushed for imposition of any 
penalties as per procedures over the delay in delivery of the Gorshkov. It can only hope 
for the best.  

(The Author is a New Delhi-based journalist. He can be reached at sidsri@yahoo.com) 

Source: Asia Times Online, 19 October 

mailto:sidsri@yahoo.com
http://www.atimes.com/atimes/South_Asia/NJ19Df01.html
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Small Islets Causing Big Trouble between South Korea and Japan 

-- Selcuk Colakoglu 

In an era when forming a security alliance between Japan and South Korea against China 
is being discussed, rising tensions over the islets of Dokdo (in Korean) and Takeshima (in 
Japanese) undermines the prospects for such an alliance. The latest crisis emerged with 
Lee Myung-Bak, South Korean President, setting foot on the Dokdo/Takeshima Island. A 
high level visit on the part of South Korea to the islets that is the source of a sovereignty 
dispute between the two countries led Japan to take drastic measures to the level of 
calling its ambassador in Seoul back. Japanese authorities also stated that they can bring 
the issue to the agenda of the International Court of Justice (ICJ). Japan’s retaliation to 
both South Korea and China was not late, as the latter also has problems with Japan to be 
resolved concerning the islets of Senkaku/Diaoyu. Yuichiro Hata, Minister of 
Transportation, Tourism and Land; and Jin Matsubara, Chairman of National Public 
Security Commission visited the Yasukuni Shrine on 15 August 2012, the anniversary of 
Japan’s surrender at the end of WWII. 

The visit paid by Japanese politicians to the Yasukuni Shrine, which was built for the 
memory of Japanese martyrs and which includes the names of Japanese soldiers who lost 
their lives during WWII, is the upmost reason behind furious censures by Korean and 
Chinese publics. Japan sent another message especially to South Korea also by 
reinitiating direct negotiations with North Korea in August 2012 after a long break. Such 
disputes around islets strongly influence bilateral relations. But can Japan and South 
Korea overcome this situation? 

Legal Ambiguity 

Dokdo/Takeshima islets constitute a 
problem between Seoul and Tokyo, a 
situation similar to the crisis around 
Kardak rocks between Turkey and 
Greece. They are small pieces of land 
over which sovereignty is disputed. 
These islands were not an issue under 
focus for both sides as they are 
uninhabitable by humans. Such islets 
and rocks were largely ignored and 
considered not-worth formal appropriation.  

On the other hand, with the inclusion of sovereignty zones such as continental shelves 
and exclusive economic zones within the definitions of international law, such rocky 
islands which will pave the way for significant economic gains became a major concern. 
Therefore in many places around the World, sovereignty disputes similar to that around 
Dokdo/Takeshima islets became evident. 

Actually, customary international law entitles islets such as Dokdo/Takeshima neither with 
200 miles of continental shelves for each and nor with any exclusive economic zones, 
since these islets are identified as “uninhabitable or not having their own economic zones”. 
Existing international laws entitle such islets usually and only with 12 miles of territorial 
waters. Therefore the rights accorded to Dokdo/Takeshima by contemporary law of the 
sea are not yet clear. 



Page 14 of 43 

Barometer for Political Tensions 

There is no divergence between the features of other, similar disputes over islets and the 
dispute between South Korea and Japan up to this point. But whenever bilateral relations 
reach a setback, the dispute over Dokdo/Takeshime comes to the fore as a factor 
escalating the existing tensions. Against Japan’s statements toward reclaiming the islets 
in July 2008, South Korea decided to populate the islets as it already held de facto control 
over the area. In this direction, Seoul began preparing to construct a hotel, a museum, a 
naval base and a small village on the islets. 

Especially for the South Koreans, Dokdo became a parameter of anti-Japanese 
sentiments inherited via historical memories. Seoul asserting full sovereignty over Dokdo 
carries much significance in the sense that it will prove Korea is no more overwhelmed by 
Japanese dominance. South Korean media relates the issue to Japan’s imperialist policies 
in the region before 1945, from this point forth. 

Besides the war crimes committed by Japan during pre-1945 era, the harsh truth that 
more than 200,000 women from Koreas, China and the Philippines were forced to become 
sex slaves for Japanese soldiers is often brought up to the agenda. Some even regard the 
nuclear bombardment of Hiroshima and Nagazaki by the United States as something 
reasonable for putting an end to Japanese imperialism. Such harsh discourse do not leave 
any elbow room for neither Japan nor South Korea to discuss or plan the future of bilateral 
relations and regional issues together. On the other hand, while Seoul and Tokyo do not 
cede their claims over Dokdo/Takeshima, they refrain from transforming this dispute into a 
diplomatic crisis which will harm bilateral economic ties. 

Will The Problem Be Solved? 

Disputes over islets such as the case in Dokdo/Takeshima are not rare instances around 
the world. In practice, there are two ways of reaching exact solutions for such disputes. 
The first way is two sides coming together in order to find a solution. But this method 
usually doesn’t succeed although it sounds idealistic. The other way to resolve such 
disputes is coming to terms in order to bring the topic to the agenda of the ICJ. However, 
as states fear the risk of facing unfavorable court decisions, they usually do not prefer to 
appeal to the ICJ. If the dispute is transformed into a domestic issue entitled with 
nationalist fervor, appealing to the ICJ but losing the case may become politically too risky. 

An alternative way preferred by states which have disputes over marine space is doing 
nothing to resolve the dispute and resorting political showdown at the same time. The true 
winners in such scenarios are the states which de facto control the islets. In the 
Dokdo/Takeshima dispute as well, it is clear that both sides resort to the third way and are 
trapped by a political deadlock. The dispute evolved into a “national cause” for Japanese 
and Korean publics; therefore it is nearly impossible for both governments to take political 
risks to find a solution. While South Korea states that Dokdo/Takeshima is part of its own 
borderlands and it will not even negotiate on this matter, Japan is proposing to bring the 
issue to the ICJ. Countries which have de facto control the disputed territories prefer not to 
bring an appeal to the ICJ because of the risk of losing the case. As a matter of fact, while 
Japan refuses to bring the matter of Senkaku/Diaoyu to the ICJ, China and Taiwan wish to 
appeal to the court since they have sovereignty claims over the islands. In the current 
situation, South Korea endeavors to take advantage of its control over the islands. As a 
response, Japan regularly claims Dokdo/Takeshima to keep the matter hot on the agenda. 
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Ultimately, the most prominent truth highlighted by this crisis is that relations between 
Korea and Japan will not be easily normalized in a political sense. Unless such disputes 
are resolved, it doesn’t seem possible for two giant economies such as Japan and South 
Korea cooperating in depth. Nevertheless, Tokyo and Seoul are aware of this challenge. 
Through the agencies of Japanese Minister of Finance Koriki Jojima and his Korean 
counterpart Bahk Jae Wan, both sides decided on freezing the island crisis during the 
meetings of IMF and the World Bank in October 2012 in order to avoid any harm to 
bilateral economic ties. However, Japan and South Korea are still far more behind 
overcoming the confidence gap between them. 

(Selcuk Colakoglu, USAK Centre for Asia-Pacific Studies) 

Source: Eurasia Review, 21 October 

 

China's Beidou system ready for Asia-Pacific Service 

A 16th satellite will be added to China's indigenous satellite navigation system, Beidou, 
within this month, paving the way for the network to provide services to the Asia-Pacific. A 
report in the Beijing News quoted Guo Shuren, a core member of the China Satellite 
Navigation System's development team, as saying that the system is expected to start 
providing free services to civilian users in the Asia-Pacific region in the first half of 2013. 
China has successfully launched five satellites for Beidou this year in an effort to 
eventually weave a constellation of 35 satellites by 2020, at which point it could rival the 
US Global Positioning System (GPS) and Russia's Global Navigation Satellite System 
(GLONASS) for services around the Earth. 

So far, the Beidou system has a total of 15 satellites, five in geostationary orbit, five in 
inclined geostationary orbit and five in medium Earth orbit, according to the management 
office. Ran Chengqi, spokesman and director of the office, said in December last year that 
six more satellites will be launched in 2012 to further improve Beidou and expand its 
service area to cover most parts of the Asia-Pacific. Since it started to function on a trial 
basis on December 27th, 2011, Beidou has been stable and its services have been 
increased and improved, said a spokesman of the office on September 19th after the 
successful launch of the 14th and 15th satellites. 

The 16th will probably be launched in the last 10 days of October, according to the Beijing 
News report. China started to build up its own space-based Positioning, Navigation and 
Timing (PNT) system in 2000 by launching the first satellite for an experimental version of 
the Beidou. Beidou has since started providing licensed services for China's government 
and military users in transport, weather forecast, fishing, forestry, telecommunications, 
hydrological monitoring and mapping, according to the spokesman. However, it is 
estimated that more than 95 percent of navigation terminals sold in China are GPS 
terminals. To compete with foreign rivals, the Beidou terminal can communicate with the 
ground station by sending and receiving short messages, 120 Chinese characters in each, 
in addition to the navigation and timing functions that the world's other major navigation 
systems can provide. 

During relief efforts after the 8.0-magnitude earthquake that hit China's southwest in 2008, 
the system's messaging role helped rescue teams keep smooth contact with each other 

http://www.eurasiareview.com/21102012-small-islets-causing-big-trouble-between-south-korea-and-japan-analysis/?utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+eurasiareview%2FVsnE+(Eurasia+Review)
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and the headquarters. According to the management office, Beidou's free service will be 
able to track locations within accuracy of 10 meters, measure speeds within 0.2 meters 
per second and synchronize clocks with an accuracy of 10 nanoseconds. Liao Chunfa, a 
veteran researcher of navigation satellite system, said the space-based PNT system is an 
essential strategic resource for a country and China should in no way rely on foreign 
systems in the long term and must develop Beidou unswervingly. At the same time, 
Beidou is compatible and interoperable with GPS, the EU's Galileo system and Russia's 
GLONASS. According to Guo, Beidou's terminals for civilian users will be compatible with 
GPS. "To ensure national security and meet the demand of access to services at any 
location on the planet, China should also develop alternative PNT systems as backups for 
the Beidou system," Liao suggested. 

Source: Xinhua, 15 October 

Aegis Cruiser, US Navy Nuclear Submarine Collide Off U.S. East Coast 

An Aegis cruiser and a U.S. Navy nuclear 
submarine collided off the U.S. East Coast – 
a rather rare occurrence. The Pentagon and 
Navy officials have launched an investigation 
into the collision. There were no reported 
injuries and both vessels were able to 
continue operating under their own power. 
The following is a statement from the United 
States Fleet Forces Command regarding the 
incident: 

The U.S Navy submarine and Aegis cruiser that collided off the East Coast Oct. 13, 
arrived in port Oct. 14. USS Montpelier (SSN 765) arrived at Naval Submarine Base Kings 
Bay and USS San Jacinto (CG 56) arrived at Naval Station Mayport to further assess and 
evaluate the damage that resulted from their collision at sea. Overall damage to both 
ships is being evaluated. The propulsion plant of the submarine was unaffected by the 
collision. The incident remains under investigation. Both Montpelier and San Jacinto were 
conducting routine training at the time of the accident. 

The New York Times reports that the two 
ships were participating in a group sail 
with the aircraft carrier Harry S. Truman. 
The three ships were participating in an 
antisubmarine exercise in preparation for 
a deployment as part of the strike group 
lead by the Truman. A U.S. Navy 
representative stated that the USS San 
Jacinto did see the Montpelier rise when it 
was about 150 yards ahead of it, but was 
unable to avoid a collision in that time. 
Following the collision, the submarine 
surfaced and communications were 
established between the ships. 

Source: The Maritime Executive, 15 October 

http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2012-10/15/c_131908204.htm
http://www.maritime-executive.com/article/aegis-cruiser-u-s-navy-nuclear-submarine-collide-off-u-s-east-coast
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PACOM Chief Encourages Closer US-India Security Ties 

In his first visit to India as Commander of US Pacific Command, Navy Adm Samuel J. 
Locklear III encouraged a closer defense relationship between the United States and India 
in which they address shared interests to promote long-term regional security and stability. 
Locklear emphasized the US interest in taking its relationship with India to the next level 
during meetings with Defense Minister AK Antony, Chief of Integrated Defense Staff Vice 
Adm SPS Cheema and other officials in New Delhi. 

“Building a strong military relationship with India builds understanding and deepens 
established ties that will contribute to the larger Asia-Pacific region,” Locklear said during 
an Oct 12 roundtable discussion at the Observer Research Foundation think tank 
following the sessions. Locklear, who made a priority of developing the US-India strategic 
partnership when he took the helm at PACOM in March, noted the two countries’ common 
values and their mutual interest in a secure environment that promotes stability and allows 
economies to grow. 

He emphasized the impact of globalization, which has increased the importance of sea 
lanes as a conduit of global commerce and the free flow of information in cyberspace. 
“The economic system is so interlocked that a disruption of the flow of R goods that 
disrupts the economy, in and of itself, is a security threat,” the admiral told a Hindustan 
Times reporter. But globalization also has given rise to terrorist structures and groups 
conducting illicit activities no longer limited by national borders, he noted. That demands 
closer cooperation among regional nations so they can work together to support their 
shared concerns, Locklear said. “We’re seeing an environment that demands more 
multilateralism,” he said. “A regional environment utilizing strengthened partnerships and 
alliances will uphold long-term diplomacy, security and prosperity.” 

Locklear noted a “quite productive” effort to increase compatibility between the US and 
Indian militaries, particularly in the maritime domain. But he encouraged closer future 
cooperation in two additional areas: counterterrorism and disaster response. “I believe that 
where we have the most to gain in interaction is counterterrorism,” he said. “We both have 
similar concerns, not just about counterterrorism in the immediate area of any one country. 
It’s the spread of that terrorism, and its ability to upset the security environment in a way 
not productive for the future.” 

Locklear also recognized the value of regional collaboration to provide better responses to 
natural disasters and reduce suffering. “Militaries have a role in being able to respond 
early and jump start [that response],” he said. “I believe the United States and India share 
a very similar perspective on the importance of that.” To improve their ability to work 
cooperatively, the admiral acknowledged the need to increase technology-sharing. 
Defense Secretary Leon E. Panetta made that point when he visited India in June, and 
Deputy Defense Secretary Ashton B. Carter re-emphasized it during his follow-up visit to 
New Delhi in July. “When it relates to our defense trade initiatives, there needs to be some 
streamlining, with more efficiency in it,” Locklear agreed. “Certainly the timelines and 
bureaucracies on both sides need to be streamlined.” He applauded efforts both countries 
are making in that direction, recognizing that increasing compatibility benefits the entire 
region. 

“We R need the Indian military to have the very best equipment it can,” Locklear said. “It 
is in the best interest of Pacom, and I believe of the security of the Asia-Pacific region, for 
the United States and our partners and allies in this region to be able for us to come 
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together in a military way and be able to operate together effectively when necessary.” 
Asked about China’s role, Locklear emphasized the importance of engaging positively with 
China as it emerges as a regional and global power and leader. “If you step back and look 
at the strategic rise of China, it shouldn’t be unexpected that as China rises in both 
economic and military power, they will start to have a greater influence on their neighbors 
and the region in which they live, and eventually, on the global environment,” he said. 

“The question is, ‘How do we as a global community R attempt to allow China to R 
become a productive member of the security environment?’” Locklear said. “India and the 
US share that as a common concern, and it should be a common objective.” The 
alternative, he said, is not good for anyone. Historically, turmoil has occurred when 
emerging powers like China entered into mature security environments that included a 
superpower like the United States. “In the past, we haven’t had a lot of success with that 
happening without conflict,” Locklear said. “But today, the stakes are different. The world 
population is much more interlocked than in the past,” he said. “We must see a future 
where China emerges productively and is contributing to a secure, peaceful environment 
and is not on the outside, looking in, or vice versa.” 

Source: U.S. Department of Defense, 15 October 

The Future of Chinese Navy Aircraft Carrier Development  

With the delivery of the Type 001 “Liaoning” aircraft carrier, the follow-up Chinese Navy 
aircraft carrier development has become a focus of public attention. Here are some 
judgments and analysis of this issue. According to conservative estimation, after a decade 
China can have three aircraft carriers, which include “Liaoning” conventional power aircraft 
carrier for daily training, one completed Chinese indigenous conventional aircraft carrier 
and one under construction. Meanwhile, there will be a nuclear-powered aircraft carrier 
being developed stage.  

“Liaoning” aircraft carrier can carry 36 fighters and helicopters, including 24 J-15 carrier-
based fighters, 4 Z-8 early-warning helicopters and 8 anti-submarine or security guard 
helicopters. The anti-submarine helicopters may be the Russian K-28 chooper. Chinese Z-
9 helicopter is another option for carrier-based helicopter. And fixed-wing AWACS aircraft 
will not appear in the “Liaoning” carrier. Liaoning carrier is dominated by the carrier battle 
group command, which is directly under the jurisdiction of PLA Navy. Obviously, 
“Liaoning” is not a new combat ship for present PLA three fleets. Chinese Navy’s largest 
battle group operational commanding system is installed in “Liaoning” carrier.  

“Liaoning” CV-16 as China’s first aircraft carrier, the real combat force formation of itself 
and aircraft carrier battle group is estimated to need about five years. The delivery of 
“Liaoning” is just a symbolic event, but PLA Navy still has a long way to go. Follow-up the 
“Liaoning” CV-16, Chinese completely independent design and construction of the Type 
002 aircraft carrier will have steam catapult, conventional steam power, and has capability 
of carrying domestic fourth-generation fighter and fixed-wing AWACS aircraft. Its normal 
displacement should be 70,000 tons. This type of aircraft carrier will be built in the well-
known Jiangnan Shipyard. China is to develop two conventionally powered aircraft 
carriers to meet the needs of China’s maritime interests first, and then will be upgraded to 
the development of nuclear-powered aircraft carrier. There are rumours that the next two 
domestic conventionally powered Aircraft Carrier may not all 002-type aircraft carrier, in 
which one is Type 001A or Chinese copy of Varyag. Comparing with “Liaoning” (Varyag), 
Type 001A carrier has some improvements and will built in Dalian Shipyard. The 

http://www.defense.gov/news/newsarticle.aspx?id=118206
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construction of Type 001A carrier has two reasons. The first is to avoid the risks of 
technological leap and the second is to keep aircraft carrier construction personnel and 
facilities of Dalian Shipyard.  

The development of Chinese nuclear-powered aircraft carrier is restricted to the capital 
and technical factors and will not be hastily developed. Chinese nuclear-powered aircraft 
carrier will go a safe route, on the basis of the Type 001 and 002 conventionally powered 
aircraft carriers’ accumulated experience and lessons learned, and to design and build a 
better and world state-of-the-art 003 nuclear-powered Aircraft Carrier. China-made 
nuclear-powered aircraft carrier is expected to have normal displacement of more than 
100,000 tons, using electromagnetic catapult, equipped with a fourth-generation fighter. 
According to China’s nuclear industry technical level and strength, the fastest 
development of ship-borned nuclear power only need three years to resolve related 
problems. Liaoning aircraft carrier’s delivery also confirmed related supporting projects 
have started, such as large air defense destroyers, aircraft carriers support ships and 
nuclear attack submarines, in addition to the corresponding ship and aircraft supporting 
maintenance bases, which will be in fully deployment. 

Source: China Military News, 16 October 

US Sees Peaceful End to China-Japan Maritime Dispute 

The top US commander in Asia said Japan and China will be able to resolve a territorial 
dispute peacefully, and called on the region to use arbitration to settle conflicting maritime 
claims in resource-rich areas. “In my estimation we are headed toward a peaceful 
resolution and not toward conflict,” Admiral Samuel Locklear, commander of the US 
Pacific Command, told reporters in Bangkok, referring to the dispute between China and 
Japan. “And we need to stay on that course.” 

Japan’s purchase last month of the uninhabited East China Sea islands led to violent 
protests in China and hurt Japanese exporters such as Nissan Motor Co. (7201) 
Sovereignty gives the holder control over fishing grounds and natural gas fields, and the 
spat risks further damaging trade ties that have tripled to more than $340 billion in the last 
decade. Locklear’s comments came on the same day seven Chinese warships passed 
through international waters about 49 kilometers (30 miles) from a southern Japanese 
island, according to a Japan Defense Ministry statement. That put the vessels about 200 
kilometers from the islands claimed by both countries, called Senkaku in Japanese and 
Diaoyu in Chinese. “They haven’t been sailing in Japanese territorial waters,” Defense 
Minister Satoshi Morimoto told reporters in Tokyo. “We’re maintaining caution and 
surveillance of the area, and are gathering information about the Chinese ships,” he said, 
adding that they were the same vessels that passed through the area in the opposite 
direction on Oct. 4. 

‘Justified and Legal’ 

The presence of Chinese naval vessels in the area is justified and legal, China Central 
Television reported, citing the Ministry of National Defense news bureau. “We are 
watching closely Japan’s moves and request a stop of any action that may complicate or 
expand the issue,” the ministry said, according to CCTV. The two countries agreed last 
week to talks aimed at reducing tensions over the islands a day after Japanese Prime 
Minister Yoshihiko Noda warned that Asia’s two biggest economies would suffer without 
negotiations. No date was set for the planned vice-ministerial meeting. Locklear said he 

http://www.china-defense-mashup.com/the-future-of-chinese-navy-aircraft-carrier-development.html
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was in “very close contact” with counterparts in Japan, a US treaty ally, as well as Chinese 
military officials. He declined to speculate on how the US would react if the conflict 
escalated. 

Two Countries’ Decisions 

“In the end, the military response will be dictated by the decisions that are made by two 
governments at the highest levels,” Locklear said. The islands fall under a treaty which 
obligates the US to defend Japan if it’s attacked, US Assistant Secretary of State Kurt 
Campbell told a Congressional committee last month. Locklear cited a “successful” 
resolution of a territorial dispute between Myanmar and Bangladesh this year that followed 
a decision by the United Nations’ International Tribunal for the Law of the Sea. He also 
mentioned that China and Vietnam have previously used arbitration methods. China has 
refused attempts to let international bodies rule on its territorial claims in the East China 
Sea and the South China Sea. Disagreements in the waters have increased tensions as 
nations vie for oil and gas resources. China, which has sent more patrol boats into waters 
claimed by Japan since the purchase, maintains that it has owned the islands for 
centuries. Japan argues it took control of them in 1895, lost authority after World War II 
and had them returned by the US in 1972. Locklear said the US would continue to 
challenge countries that make “excessive” maritime claims. When asked about 
harassment of US ships in the South China Sea, Locklear said encounters with vessels 
from other nations have been “professional and courteous.” 

Source: Bloomberg News, 16 October 

India, Indonesia to Combat Terror, Boost Maritime Security 

Launching their maiden defence dialogue, India and Indonesia decided to bolster their 
counter-terror cooperation and agreed to work together for the security of the Indian 
Ocean. In a veiled allusion to Pakistan, India sought Indonesia's cooperation in combating 
safe havens of terror. Defence Minister AK Antony held the first ministerial-level biennial 
defence dialogue with his Indonesian counterpart Purnomo Yusgiantoro in the Indonesian 
capital Jakarta. 

"The two sides exchanged views on a whole range of issues relating to regional and 
global security, bilateral exercises involving services, training, co-production of defence 
equipment and ammunition and visits at high levels," Sitanshu Kar, the spokesperson of 
India's defence ministry, said in a statement from Jakarta. Issues relating to counter-
terrorism, maritime security of the Indian Ocean and the situation in Afghanistan figured 
prominently in the discussions. During his talks, Antony stressed on the threat of terrorism 
perpetuated by state and non-state actors affects all equally. Bolstered by the success of 
the first joint exercise on counter-terrorism and jungle warfare in India earlier this year, he 
proposed that the two countries should continue the joint exercises between the two 
armies. Antony also mooted some proposals to boost defence cooperation with Indonesia, 
which included the possibility of joint naval exercises. He also offered to Indonesia the 
establishment of a formal maritime domain information sharing arrangement between the 
two navies. 

The Indian defence minister also announced that a high-level Indian Air Force team would 
send a team to finalise details of training and spares support package after the Indonesian 
Air Force finalised its requirements. In an indirect reference to Pakistan, Antony said that 
at times, the acts of individual terrorists and terrorist organisations are also actively or 

http://www.businessweek.com/news/2012-10-16/u-dot-s-dot-commander-sees-peaceful-end-to-china-japan-maritime-dispute
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otherwise encouraged by allowing such organizations safe refuge and other forms of 
support. 

"It is seen that there are countries from where terrorists are free to launch their operations 
against other countries. This cannot be tolerated. The world is paying a heavy price for 
such mindless policies," he said. "No country should allow its territory to be used for any 
form of terrorism, directed against any other country or its people," he said. Alluding to 
power rivalries in the Indian Ocean region, Antony said although these are being 
conducted in local theatres, the impact is felt in the wider regional arena and also globally. 
Underlining growing stakes in the maintenance of peace and stability in the immediate and 
extended neighbourhood, including the entire Indian Ocean region, Antony said: "We have 
a vital stake in the evolution of balance security and cooperation mechanisms through 
which we can build consensus and pursue dialogue." 

"We seek to improve our partnership with all countries in the Indian Ocean Region on 
bilateral basis as well as through multilateral fora like IONS, IOR-ARC etc," he said. Later, 
Antony pitched for freedom of navigation in South China Sea. "Our view is that all 
countries should exercise restraint and resolve the issue through dialogues according to 
principles of international law," he said. "India supports the freedom of navigation and 
access to resources in accordance with principles of international law. These principles 
should be respected by all." The two sides also exchanged views on the emerging 
scenario in Afghanistan and West Asia. 

Source: Two Circles, 16 October 

Indian Navy Chief Stresses on Synergy to Combat Maritime Threats 

Alluding to the growing maritime threats, including piracy, Indian Navy Chief Admiral DK 
Joshi underlined the "constant need for synergy and coordination" amongst different 
agencies and stakeholders to ensure India's optimum security. Speaking at the bi-annual 
Naval Commanders Conference, Adm. Joshi stressed on the dynamics of current maritime 
environment and a wide spectrum of challenges confronting the nation, including coastal 
security and piracy. The conference is being held to discuss issues of operational 
relevance, identify capability gaps and to review the future plans of the Indian Navy. 
Highlighting a wide spectrum of challenges confronting the nation, including coastal 
security and piracy, Joshi spoke about the participation by several international Navies, 
including the Indian Navy, through well-coordinated efforts have reduced piracy incidents. 

Joshi stressed the constant need for synergy and coordination amongst the various 
stakeholders - Indian Coast Guard, state marine police, customs, fisheries departments 
and other diverse agencies for ensuring optimum security of the maritime environment. 
The current pace of growth of Indian Navy makes it one of the world's fastest growing 
Navy, he said. He also emphasised the need to groom human resources to meet the 
demands posed by new induction of modern equipment. Over the next two days, senior 
naval commanders will focus on steps to bolster the Navy's preparedness, including the 
induction of new platforms, creation of infrastructure, expansion-cum-modernisation of 
repair facilities, re-vamping of logistics chains, policy issues pertaining to human resource 
development and up-gradation of hospitals amongst others 

Source: Two Circles, 16 October 

 

http://twocircles.net/2012oct16/india_indonesia_combat_terror_boost_maritime_security.html
http://twocircles.net/2012oct16/navy_chief_stresses_synergy_combat_maritime_threats.html
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China Undertakes Massive Island Naming Campaign  

The Chinese government, in an attempt to press claims of sovereignty over thousands of 
small islands and islets, is giving them official names, according to the state news agency 
Xinhua. China has already given names to 1,660 islands and islets and plans to name an 
additional 1,664 by August of next year, according to the Xinhua report. Provincial 
authorities are also working on a local island census and will compile information with 
names and locations of the islands and islets by the end of April 2013. 

China counts more than 7,300 islands and islets measuring 500 square meters or larger, 
the report said. According Jacques deLisle a University of Pennsylvania law professor and 
expert on Chinese law, under generally accepted principles of international law, the way 
nation claims sovereignty over uninhabited or sparsely inhabited territory is to exercise 
sovereignty over it, meaning populating it with nationals, establishing effective government 
over the people who live there and building an infrastructure. Another, weaker form of 
exercising sovereignty, he said is “is reflected in the periodic stationing of hapless 
People’s Liberation Army soldiers on Mischief Reef (a reef in the Spratly Islands) and the 
dispatching of a garrison this summer to one of the larger landforms in the Paracel Island 
(Xisha in Chinese) group.” 

Since many of these newly named islands and islets cannot support even that level of 
population, these forms of exercising sovereignty are impractical there, said deLisle. “This 
new and ongoing announcement of ‘naming’ is a still-more abstract, weak or thin form,” he 
said. “That is, it is better than nothing and is a way of asserting sovereignty. It does little to 
settle the issue, but it can, of course, be provocative to rival claimants who understandably 
fear that such moves, left unchallenged, can move the needle in favour of the more 
assertive party and thus feel compelled to push back.” Taylor Fravel, an expert on 
Chinese foreign policy and security at MIT, says the naming policy is “symbolic.” “Most of 
these are uninhabited and best described as rocks,” he said. “It is not really about 
establishing sovereignty, as no one else claims them.” 

News of the island naming comes amid growing tensions over the sovereignty of 
numerous islands in the East China Sea and South China Sea. China is currently 
embroiled in an escalating dispute with Japan over islands called Senkaku in Japan and 
Diaoyu in China. Japan said it spotted seven Chinese naval ships near one of the 
disputed islands, as tensions between the two Asian powers remain high. So far there 
have been no clashes. 

In the South China Sea, China is involved in several territorial disputes, including the 
Spratly Islands, which are claimed by China, Taiwan, Malaysia, Vietnam, Brunei and the 
Philippines; the Paracel Islands, which are claimed by China, Taiwan and Vietnam; the 
Pratas Islands, which are claimed by China and Taiwan; the Macclesfield Bank, which is 
claimed by China, Taiwan, the Philippines and Vietnam; and the Scarborough Shoal, 
which is claimed by China, Taiwan and the Philippines. 

The islands are contested because of suspected large reserves of oil, natural gas, 
minerals and fisheries in the areas. China has been very assertive in staking its claims 
recently, leading to increased tensions with its neighbours. Last July, China established a 
military garrison called Sansha City on one of the Spratly islands. "The establishment of 
Sansha City is a wise decision by the Chinese Communist Party's Central Committee to 
safeguard national sovereignty and security, to strengthen the protection of resources and 
overall development in the South China Sea," said Xiao Jie, the First Mayor of the new 
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Sansha City. Beijing plans to use its Sansha base to increase patrols in waters claimed by 
Vietnam and the Philippines. 

Source: Global Security, 16 October 

Piracy Drops by 54% in Gulf of Aden 

Ahead of the upcoming Sea trade Middle East Maritime exhibition and conference, the 
International Maritime Bureau’s (IMB) Piracy Reporting Centre confirms that pirate attacks 
off the Somali coast have declined by more than 54%, leading to a softening of insurance 
premiums for the global shipping community but raising controversy surrounding the use 
of onboard private armed security contractors. According to IMB September 2012 figures, 
global attacks on commercial and private vessels stood at 225 incidents year-to-date with 
70 recorded attacks off the Somali coast, with 11 ships seized and 188 hostages currently 
being held for ransom. In the first six months of 2012 IMB recorded a 54% drop in pirate 
activity against 2011, with 177 incidents reported against 266 in the same period last year, 
supported by additional data released by the United States Navy. 

While moves to thwart piracy activity in the Gulf of Aden appear to be paying off, the IMB 
says that Somali piracy in the Indian Ocean gives serious ongoing cause for concern, as 
well as noting a shift in geographical focus from East to West Africa. Increased attacks are 
also being reported in the Gulf Of Guinea, Nigeria and Togo, as well as further afield in 
Indonesian waters. “The world’s busiest trading routes are still suffering from the ongoing 
threat of piracy, which costs global trade up to US$12 billion annually. Aggressive 
patrolling by international combined naval forces and the increase - over the last 12 
months - in the use of private armed security contractors onboard vessels, are acting as 
an effective deterrent in many cases, but the regulatory oversight of these emerging 
number of private firms is currently a ‘grey area’,” said Chris Hayman, Chairman of Sea-
trade. 

Source: The Maritime Executive, 17 October 

Indian Navy to Hold Exercises with Sri Lanka 

With political parties in Tamil Nadu opposing 
military ties with Sri Lanka, the defence ministry 
has asked the Indian Navy to hold joint exercises 
with the island nation in future away from four 
southern states. The Navy has so far held two 
exercises under code name ‘SLINEX´ and the 
last edition were held along the coast of 
Trincomalee in September 2011 after the first in 
2005. 

“The defence ministry has advised us to hold the SLINEX-series exercises with our Sri 
Lankan counterparts away from the coasts of Tamil Nadu, Andhra Pradesh, Kerala and 
Karnataka,” a Navy official said. The defence ministry has issued the advisory probably 
considering the sensitivities involved in the whole episode, he said. The Navy plans to 
hold this edition of the ‘SLINEX´ in the near future and it would be held in Indian waters 
this time, people familiar with the matter said. 

http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/news/2012/10/mil-121016-voa12.htm?_m=3n%2E002a%2E634%2Ebu0ao017zf%2Ekqh
http://www.maritime-executive.com/article/piracy-drops-by-54-in-gulf-of-aden
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Political parties in Tamil Nadu have been protesting against having any defence ties with 
Sri Lanka. Chief minister J. Jayalalithaa had also written to Prime Minister Manmohan 
Singh to immediately halt the training of Sri Lankan officers in Tamil Nadu and send them 
back. In July, nine Sri Lankan defence personnel were removed from a training institution 
in Tambaram to Bangalore after opposition from political parties in the state. However, 
despite opposition from political parties in Tamil Nadu, the ministry has decided that it will 
continue to train Sri Lankan defence personnel at its facilities and have military ties with it. 

Source: Live Mint, 18 October 

Indian Defence Minister Envisages Proactive Role for Navy in IOR 

Indian Defence Minister Shri AK Antony has underlined the key role of Indian Navy in our 
engagements with countries of Indian Ocean Region (IOR). Addressing the biannual 
Naval Commanders' Conference, Shri Antony said our strategic location and the 
professional capability of our Navy places a responsibility on us to play a more mature and 
stabilizing role in the region. He said, “Our Government is pursuing a string of proactive 
engagements with countries in the Indian Ocean Region to ensure peace and stability in 
the region, which is also related to our economic and wider security interests”. In this 
context, he assured Indian Navy’s full support to all maritime neighbours of its unstinted 
support for their security and economic prosperity.  

Highlighting the fragile security environment in the region, he said, “our own security 
interests require the Indian Navy to respond to all challenges in quick time”. He expressed 
his satisfaction over the Indian Navy’s brisk operational tempo over the last six months. 
“Maintaining high levels of vigilance and security 24x7, collecting and analyzing 
information, material and physical security and maintaining the high morale of the 
personnel both at professional and personal levels, needs to remain a constant focus of 
our Armed Forces”, he added.  

“Indian Navy’s overseas deployment in the South China Sea, East China Sea, the 
Western Pacific Ocean, Red Sea and the Meditarrean Sea carrying out exercises with the 
navies of these regions not only shows our capabilities but will also go a long way in 
reassuring the Indian diaspora in these countries”, the minister added. Dwelling upon 
various measures to enhance coastal security, he said that the setting up of Sagar Prahari 
Bal, establishment of Joint Operation Centers, induction of 15 First Interceptor Crafts and 
various other coastal security initiatives will definitely strengthen the coastal security 
network.  

“The recent installation of Coastal Radar Network Chains in Gujarat and Maharashtra and 
establishment of the National Command, Control, Communication and Intelligence 
network (NC3I) would establish a real-time maritime domain awareness link between 
Operations Rooms of the Navy and the Coast Guard, both at the field and apex levels” he 
observed. Emphasizing on the urgent need to reduce the long construction periods of 
warships, Shri Antony opined the adoption of 'modular construction' and 'integrated 
construction' methods to speed up the Ship construction activities in a time bound manner. 
The conference was attended by the Chief of Naval Staff Admiral DK Joshi, Defence 
Secretary Shri Shashikant Sharma and Senior Commanders and Flag Officers of the 
Indian Navy. 

Source: Defence Professionals, 18 October 

http://www.livemint.com/Politics/3wbE3YoLIIvvfFzdHasf2O/Indian-Navy-to-hold-exercises-with-Sri-lanka.html
http://www.defpro.com/news/details/40441/?SID=8e4c6a984596c2a4a86130d6aa2f2c77
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Philippines Praises Australia's Role in Maritime Dispute 

President Benigno Aquino emphasised that it was in Canberra's interests to be involved in 
the row over long-disputed territory in the South China Sea. "It is a regional power, it is a 
wealthy nation, a very mature democracy and its interests cannot be divorced from that of 
the region," he says. "Stability for all provides prosperity for all." Beijing and Manila both 
have competing claims for the Scarborough Shoal - an area the latter says is within its 
200-mile exclusive economic zone as outlined in the United Nations Convention on the 
Law of the Seas. But China maintains it has rights over the territory on a historical basis. 
Australia's Foreign Minister, Bob Carr, has said Canberra would maintain its position of 
neutrality in the dispute. 

The Philippines president, however, says he is "very happy already with what [Australia] 
has already demonstrated." "For instance we cannot base the Americans here which 
would be counterbalanced (but) Australia has agreed to base about 2,000 marines 
(here).”The issues about Huawei also ... all this is common to both our countries." The 
president - who is due to make his first official visit to Canberra next week - says Australia 
has also been assisting with domestic issues and generating maritime awareness. "And of 
course our people have been training with them which has also been a tremendous 
boost," he said. 

Mr Aquino says while Manila will not be backing down in the dispute, he is hopeful for a 
code of conduct on the South China Sea among ASEAN members to be finalised in the 
next few months. "Especially since every party involved in it - even those who are 
members of non-claimant countries- all want that code of conduct to exist," he said. While 
relations with China may still be fraught, Manila has this week made progress in diffusing 
decades-long tensions with its own country's Muslim insurgent group, the Moro Islamic 
Liberation Front (MILF). Mr Aquino signed a preliminary peace accord with MILF leader Al 
Haj Murad Ebrahim, ending the insurgent group's armed struggle for independence. 

"In a little over a year we have this framework agreement that they've been working on 
since, from what I understand, about 10 years," he said. "It was really gratifying to see a 
lot of the people who were so against the MOA-AD agreement present and expressing 
their support. “From the outset everyone seems very hopeful and the degree of trust 
exhibited by both sides is really heart-warming." The president says with the MILF's 
support, it will be easier to control the threat from radical groups in the country such as 
Jemaah Islamiyah. "Instead of just the government's forces actively seeking all of this, we 
now have a new partner and a very capable partner who's indigenous to the terrain, who 
will be an even more formidable opponent to all of these lawless buds," he said. "Hence 
we expect for all of this to be resolved and to be minimised to the greatest degree." 

Source: Australia Network News, 18 October 

South Korean Navy Chief Reaffirms Commitment to Maritime Border 

The Navy Chief of South Korea will safeguard its western sea border with North Korea at 
all costs, saying it is clearly a borderline a number of lives have been lost to defend. 
Admiral Choi Yoon-hee made the remark as rival parties continued to lock horns over 
allegations that former President Roh Moo-hyun promised during his 2007 summit with 
then North Korean leader Kim Jong-il that Seoul would not insist on the boundary that 
Pyongyang does not recognize. The allegations, raised by a ruling party lawmaker earlier 

http://www.abc.net.au/news/2012-10-18/an-philippine-president-talks-peace-accord/4319560
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this month, are believed to be targeted at the opposition Democratic United Party 
presidential candidate, Moon Jae-in, who served as chief of staff to Roh. 

North Korea has never recognized the maritime boundary, known as the Northern Limit 
Line (NLL), which was drawn unilaterally by the US-led United Nations Command when 
the 1950-53 Korean War ended, and demands that the line be drawn further south. Areas 
near the border have been the scene of a number of bloody inter-Korean clashes. The two 
sides fought naval gun-battles in the area in 1999, 2002 and 2009. In 2010, the North 
torpedoed a South Korean warship in the area and shelled a Korean border island. Choi 
said the recent controversy over the NLL is not appropriate when thinking of the 46 
soldiers who were killed when North Korea torpedoed and sank the South Korean Navy 
warship Cheonan. "NLL is a South Korean territory (line) that has been safeguarded with 
deaths," Choi said during the parliamentary meeting held at the Navy headquarters in 
Daejeon, about 164 kilometers south of Seoul. "The NLL cannot be a subject of 
negotiations in any case." 

Noting that the North violated the NLL on 577 occasions since 1973 until recently, Choi 
said the communist state ignores the maritime border because it considers the NLL "a line 
that squeezes its maritime activities" and a "knife on its side" from a military perspective. 
"North Korea raises (issues surrounding the NLL) to create political conflict in the South," 
the four-star general said, adding the military would stay vigilant to guard against possible 
provocations near the maritime border. Tensions around the sea border escalated in 
recent months as North Korean fishing boats made a series of incursions across it, with 
the South's Navy firing a barrage of warning shots last month to chase North Korean boats 
away. 

Source: The Korea Times, 18 October 

Flexing Maritime Muscle, China Holds Naval Exercise amid Island Dispute with 
Japan 

China flexed some maritime muscle in its dispute with Japan over a chain of uninhabited 
islands, holding naval exercises in the East China Sea to demonstrate its ability to enforce 
offshore territorial claims. Both countries have been displaying their naval prowess during 
an unexpectedly bitter dispute over the islands, called Diaoyu in Chinese and Senkaku in 
Japanese. Tokyo angered Beijing last month by nationalizing some of the islands, in a 
move that sparked violent protests in China. 

Nearby Taiwan also claims the islands, which are uninhabited but surrounded by rich 
fishing grounds and possibly lucrative undersea energy deposits. The exercise involved 
11 vessels from the East China Sea fleet and the civilian marine surveillance and fishery 
administration agencies, the official Xinhua News Agency said. Eight aircraft also took 
part, it said. The drills focused on patrol tactics and responses to emergencies that 
threaten China’s territory, Xinhua said. State TV footage showed a frigate, a fighter jet and 
some helicopters participating. While the exact location of the exercises wasn’t known, TV 
showed the vessels and aircraft operating near shore, not on the high seas or close to the 
disputed islands. 

State media accounts of the exercises linked them to recent disputes. Xinhua said patrol 
vessels from the fishery administration and the marine surveillance agency have recently 
been stalked and harassed by foreign vessels while carrying out missions. “The struggle 
to protect sovereignty faces many challenges,” it said. 

http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/nation/2012/10/205_122556.html
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Japanese military aircraft spotted seven Chinese warships not far from the disputed 
islands. China said the ships were on a routine training mission, although they passed 
between a pair of islands in Japan’s southern Yaeyama chain in what Japanese officials 
said was a first for the Chinese navy. Japan’s navy marked its 60th anniversary with a 
major exercise involving about 40 ships — including state-of-the-art destroyers, hovercraft 
able to launch assaults on rough coastlines and new conventionally powered submarines. 
For the first time, Japan’s navy was joined by warships from the United States, Singapore 
and Australia. Representatives from more than 20 countries, including China, attended the 
event staged in waters south of Tokyo. 

Japan also plans to hold a joint exercise with the U.S. military later this year, reportedly 
using a scenario of taking a remote island back from a foreign intruder. China’s exercise 
also takes place after dozens of Japanese parliament members, including two Cabinet 
ministers, visited the Yasukuni Shrine in Tokyo, which honors 2.5 million war-dead but 
also commemorates 14 Japanese wartime leaders convicted of war crimes. Chinese 
media slammed the head of Japan’s top opposition party for also going, calling his visit a 
provocation. 

Source: The Washington Post, 19 October 

Philippines, China hold Talks amid Maritime Row 

Philippine and Chinese officials held "candid" talks in a bid to improve relations strained by 
a bitter territorial dispute in the South China Sea, official statements said. A delegation led 
by Chinese vice Foreign Minister Fu Ying met Philippine President Benigno Aquino and 
other senior officials for talks aimed at minimizing tensions and bolstering trade and 
economic links. "The two sides... had candid and in-depth discussions on the issues 
existing in their relations and agreed to... properly address differences so as to avoid 
negative impact," Fu said in a statement. 

Tensions over competing claims to parts of the South China Sea escalated in April this 
year when ships from the two countries became locked in a standoff over a tiny group of 
islets called Scarborough Shoal. China claims nearly all of the South China Sea, even 
waters close to the coasts of neighbouring countries. The Philippines says the 
Scarborough Shoal is well within its 200-nautical-mile exclusive economic zone. Aquino 
told Fu that "the Philippines has been fostering a conducive atmosphere so that both sides 
can come to a mutually beneficial solution to issues of mutual concern", according to 
another joint statement. 

"Vice Foreign Minister Fu also expressed the Chinese government's desire to move 
Philippines-China relations forward," the statement added, but did not specify if the 
maritime dispute was discussed. Philippine Foreign Undersecretary Erlinda Basilio 
separately acknowledged that the issue was a topic of discussion, but refused to 
elaborate. Earlier, Aquino said he hoped "ultra-nationalist" sentiment in China would ease 
after the leadership change there next month, leading to a resolution of the territorial 
dispute. Philippine officials also presented Fu with a donation of $200,000 to help victims 
of the recent earthquakes that hit the Chinese provinces of Yunnan and Guizhou. 

Source: ABS-CBN News, 20 October 

 

http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/flexing-maritime-muscle-china-holds-naval-exercise-amid-island-dispute-with-japan/2012/10/19/6d953d04-19aa-11e2-ad4a-e5a958b60a1e_story.html
http://www.abs-cbnnews.com/nation/10/19/12/ph-china-hold-talks-amid-maritime-row
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US Shows its Maritime Resolve in Disputed South China Sea : Sending Signals to 
Beijing 

A US aircraft carrier group cruised through the disputed South China Sea in a show of 
American power in waters that are fast becoming a focal point of Washington's strategic 
rivalry with Beijing. Vietnamese security and government officials were flown onto the 
nuclear-powered USS George Washington ship, underlining the burgeoning military 
relationship between the former enemies. A small number of journalists were also invited 
to witness the display of maritime might in the oil-rich waters, which are home to islands 
disputed between China and the other smaller Asian nations facing the sea. 

The visit will likely reassure Vietnam and the Philippines of American support but could 
annoy China, whose growing economic and naval strength is leading to a greater 
assertiveness in pressing its claims there. The United States is building closer economic 
and military alliances with Vietnam and other nations in the region as part of a "pivot" 
away from the Middle East to Asia, a shift in large part meant to counter rising Chinese 
influence. The Vietnamese officials took photos of F-18 fighter jets taking off and landing 
on the ship's 1,000-foot- (305-meter-) long flight deck, met the captain and toured the 
hulking ship, which has more than 5,000 sailors on board. 

The mission came a day after Beijing staged military exercises near islands in the nearby 
East China Sea it disputes with US ally Japan. Those tensions have flared in recent days. 
China claims nearly all of the South China Sea, where the US says it has a national 
interest in ensuring freedom of navigation in an area crossed by vital shipping lanes. 
Vietnam, the Philippines and several other Asian nations also claim parts of the sea. The 
disputes attracted little international interest until the late 1990s, when surveys indicated 
possible large oil reserves. American rivalry with China has given the disputes an extra 
dimension in recent years. The US Navy regularly patrols the Asia-Pacific region, 
conducting joint exercises with its allies and training in the strategic region. The trip by the 
George Washington off the coast of Vietnam is its third in as many years. A second 
aircraft carrier, the USS John C. Stennis, has also conducting operations in the western 
Pacific region recently, according to the US Pacific Fleet. 

Capt. Gregory Fenton said the mission was aimed in part at improving relations with 
Vietnam and ensuring the US had free passage in the South China Sea. China's military 
build-up, including the launch of its own carrier last year and rapid development of ballistic 
missiles and cyber warfare capabilities, could potentially crimp the US forces' freedom to 
operate in the waters. The United States doesn't publicly take sides in the territorial 
disputes among China and its neighbours. "It is our goal to see the region's nations figure 
out these tensions ... on their own, our role of that to date is to conduct freedom of 
navigation exercises within international waters," Fenton said in an interview on the 
bridge. 

Although claimant countries have pledged to settle the territorial rifts peacefully, the 
disputes have erupted in violence in the past, including in 1988 when China and Vietnam 
clashed in the Spratly Islands in a confrontation that killed 64 Vietnamese soldiers. Many 
fear the disputes could become Asia's next flash point for armed conflict. Vietnam is 
pleased to accept help from its one-time foe America as a hedge against its giant 
neighbour China, with which it also tries to maintain good relations. Still, the Hanoi 
government reacted angrily to recent moves by Beijing to establish a garrison on one of 
the Paracel islands, which Vietnam claims. The United States also criticized the move by 
Beijing, earning it a rebuke from the government there. 
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"China will take this (cruise) as another expression by the United States of its desire to 
maintain regional domination," said Denny Roy, a senior fellow at the East-West Center in 
Hawaii. "The U.S also wants to send a message to the region that it is here for the long 
haul ... and that it wants to back up international law." While most analysts believe military 
confrontation in the waters is highly unlikely anytime soon, they say tensions are likely to 
increase as China continues pressing its claims and building its navy. 

Source: Fox News, 20 October 

China Holds Maritime Drills in East China Sea  

China is holding naval exercises in the East China Sea in a robust show of its military 
force, intended to warn regional rivals against escalating territorial disputes. Though China 
regularly holds maritime drills in the fall, but "sources close to the military" claimed that the 
drills were related to a territorial dispute over the Diaoyu islands, that has been the cause 
of recent flare-up between the nation and Japan. Japan and China have long been at 
odds over the islands, which are known as the Senkaku in Japan and Diaoyu in China, but 
tensions ratcheted up last month when the Japanese Government agreed to buy three of 
the islands that were privately owned by a Japanese businessman, the Christian Science 
Monitor reports. According to a statement by the East Sea Fleet, which is participating in 
the drill, the simulated scenario includes a collision in which the Chinese ships are 
damaged and some patrol staff are hurt and fall into the water. The East Sea Fleet then 
"sends a frigate, a hospital ship, a tugboat, advanced fighters and helicopters for support, 
cover and emergency rescue," the report said. "With this content, this drill must be seen in 
the context of the Diaoyu Islands," said a source familiar with the military's intentions. 
However, Chinese news agency Xinhua claimed that the Navy held the exercises with the 
fishery administration and marine surveillance agency in order to "improve coordination" 
and their ability to respond to emergencies. Japan also is planning to hold similar drills 
with the US later this year, which would be cantered around a theoretical challenge of 
"taking a remote island back from a foreign intruder," the report said 

Source: News Track India, 20 October 

Indian Navy Sailing Vessel Mhadei Ready for Solo Sail around Globe 

The Indian Navy Sailing Vessel (INSV) Mhadei was flagged off from Goa for Mumbai from 
where the vessel will begin the Sagar Parikrama-II, a solo circumnavigation of the globe. 
The vessel skippered by Lt Cdr Abhilash Tomy, was flagged off from INS Mandovi, Verem 
at 11am by rear admiral R Hari Kumar, VSM, the commandant of the Naval War College 
at INS Mandovi, Verem for Mumbai, from where she will depart on November 1 for Sagar 
Parikrama-II. The circumnavigation of the globe will be unassisted, solo, non-stop and 
under sail, said Indian Navy sources. The voyage can be followed through the blog or the 
YouTube channel- Sagarparikrama-2. To reclaim India's glorious maritime history, vice 
admiral Manohar Awati, who retired as the commander-in-chief of the Western Naval 
Command, had proposed that a solo circumnavigation of the globe under sail must be 
carried out. The Navy had accepted the proposal and permission of the ministry of 
defence was obtained in 2006. The 56 ft sloop was constructed at the boat yard of M/s 
Aquarius Fiberglas Pvt Ltd at Divar, by Ratnakar Dandekar and was handed over to the 
Indian Navy in Feb 2009. In a fitting tribute to the place where the boat was constructed, 
the Indian Navy named the yacht INSV Mhadei, after the river Mhadei, the origin of river 
Mandovi. Lt Cdr Abhilash Tomy will sail Mhadei south of all the great capes--Cape 

http://www.foxnews.com/us/2012/10/19/us-shows-its-maritime-resolve-in-disputed-south-china-sea-sending-signal-to/
http://www.newstrackindia.com/newsdetails/2012/10/20/91-China-holding-maritime-drills-in-East-China-Sea-in-bid-to-warn-regional-rivals-against-escalating-territorial-disputes.html
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Leeuwing, Cape Horn and Cape of Good Hope--and cover a distance of 21,600 nautical 
miles, cross the equator twice and will start and finish the voyage at Mumbai. 

Source: The Times of India, 20 October 

Sri Lanka Navy Holds Trilateral Meeting on Maritime Security 

Sri Lanka has held a high-level trilateral meeting in Colombo recently on maritime security 
with the participation of India and Maldives. An eight-member Sri Lankan Navy delegation 
led by Director General Operation, Rear Admiral Jayantha Perera hosted the meeting at 
the Light House Galley in Colombo on 18th October 2012. The meeting focused on a wide 
range of issues which included sharing of information on shipping and tsunami warning 
and setting up extending anti-piracy structures and coordination of joint Exclusive 
Economic Zone (EEZ) surveillance. Delegates also explored the possibility of oil spill 
response, maritime domain awareness training and joint naval/coast guard exercises. 
Attention was also drawn to SAR operations and trilateral mechanisms to prevent illegal 
poaching. They also explored the possibility of oil spill response, maritime domain 
awareness training and joint naval and coast guard exercises. The meeting also 
discussed setting up of trilateral mechanisms to prevent illegal poaching. Deputy Director 
General (Operations) of the Indian Coast Guard, Inspector General KR Nautiyal led the 
five-member Indian delegation while Minister of State (Defence) of the Maldives, Liyas 
Hussain headed the Maldivian delegation comprising four members. 

Source: Colombo Page, 20 October 

Israeli Navy Boards Activist Ship En Route to Gaza 

Israel’s defense forces have boarded a ship attempting to break through the Gaza 
blockade in “a peaceful operation.” The vessel was carrying Palestinian activists, 
parliamentarians and humanitarian cargo, said a mission spokesperson. Six Israeli naval 
boats surrounded the SV Estelle’ 38 nautical miles from Gaza while it was still in 
international waters. A spokesperson from the Israeli Department of Defense said that 
they were forced to intervene after the vessel ignored numerous warnings to change 
course and cooperate with the Israeli authorities. “After the passengers ignored calls to 
change course, the decision was made to board the vessel and lead it to the port of 
Ashdod,” said the spokesperson, adding that no one was injured when the marines seized 
control of the ship. The organizers of the activist mission to Gaza announced over the 
radio that their vessel had come under attack shortly 
after it was approached by Israeli ships. 

There were about 30 people from eight countries on 
board, including Israeli citizens, lawmakers from 
Norway, Sweden, Greece and Spain and a 79-year-
old former legislator from Canada. The activists are 
being transferred to Ashdod port where they will be 
handed over to police custody and then on to the 
immigration authorities. Previously, activists caught 
trying to break through the blockade has been 
deported from Israel immediately. The Swedish-
owned, Finnish-flagged vessel was reportedly 
carrying 41 tonnes of cement, books, toys, medical 
equipment and two olive trees. A senior Defense 

http://articles.timesofindia.indiatimes.com/2012-10-20/goa/34605323_1_vessel-mhadei-indian-navy-insv-mhadei
http://www.colombopage.com/archive_12A/Oct20_1350752635CH.php
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Ministry official said that Israel was well within its rights to “operate at sea to prevent the 
smuggling of arms to terror organizations,” reported Ynet. He denounced the activists as 
“provocateurs who are drive by hatred for Israel” and dismissed the “humanitarian crisis in 
Gaza,” maintaining “more than 1,500 trucks carrying tons of goods enter Gaza each week 
through the land crossings.” 

In 2010, Israeli forces boarded a Turkish ship attempting to force its way through the 
blockade. Soldiers killed nine activists, sparking international outcry and condemnation 
from the UN for use of “excessive force.” The UN has called for the six-year blockade on 
Gaza to be lifted on numerous occasions on the grounds that it represents “a denial of 
basic human rights in contravention of international law.” Victoria Strand, one of the 
organizers of the mission, calls the Israeli blockade of Gaza “illegal and unfair.” 

“We have to challenge this siege as long as the international community does not do so. 
WHO, the UN, the EU, everyone is saying that the siege is counterproductive, but nobody 
is doing anything about it, so we have to take civil action against it.” Strand stressed that 
Israel needs to realize “the blockade is not helping anyone.” “It does not help people in 
Israel, it does not help Palestinians and it has nothing to do with the security of Israel, 
because weapons are floating in through the tunnels,” she explained, adding that Israel 
also blockades any export from Gaza, meaning the Palestinians can`t produce anything. 

Source: Eurasia Review, 21 October 

Africa: Is Africa's Maritime Strategy All at Sea? 

The African Union's (AU) deadline for securing the continent's territorial waters - the 
world's last major geographical region without a maritime strategy - has been set at 2050, 
a target that may prove untenable. Without a comprehensive strategy to police, patrol and 
promote the maritime economy and resources along its 42,000km coastline, Africa loses 
billions of dollars in revenue annually and leaves itself vulnerable to myriad criminal 
activities. 

"Africa remains the continent that suffers most from illegal and unregulated fishing, 
maritime terrorism, piracy and armed robbery at sea, poor legal and regulatory maritime 
regimes, illegal drugs, arms and human trafficking, a lack of effective communication and 
other technological maritime requirements, and last but not least, unsuitable ships and 
ports," Annette Leijenaar, Head of the Conflict Management and Peace building Division 
at the Institute for Security Studies (ISS), a Pretoria-based think tank, said in a recent 
policy brief titled Africa Should Wake up to the Importance of an Integrated Maritime 
Strategy. A meeting on the Africa Integrated Maritime (AIM) strategy was held earlier this 
month in the Ethiopian capital Addis Ababa. Leijenaar told IRIN, "It is the right direction; 
however, action is required through implementable plans that are well coordinated and 
have the political commitment of African leaders." The AU will also address management 
of riverine systems, dams and wetlands. 

"Like the rest of the world, more than 90 percent of Africa's imports and exports are 
carried by sea. If one includes the illegal market in military arms and logged forest 
products, Africa has a maritime economy estimated at US$1 trillion a year, representing 
90 percent of its overall commerce," the policy brief said. Of Africa's 54 states, 38 are 
either coastal or island nations. Johan Potgieter, a former captain in the South African 
navy and senior ISS security sector researcher - referring to neglect of maritime 
opportunities and risks - told IRIN, "Sea blindness is our [Africa's] biggest threat." 

http://www.eurasiareview.com/21102012-israeli-navy-boards-activist-ship-en-route-to-gaza/?utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+eurasiareview%2FVsnE+%28Eurasia+Review%29
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No Defence 

Some 70 percent of the continent's rapidly growing population - which currently stands at 
over one billion people - depend on fish, both inland and coastal, for protein, highlighting 
the importance of policing and managing the continent's territorial waters. "I said to a 
politician; don't look at what it's going to costs you to run a navy. You need to say, 'What is 
it going to cost me to feed this population when there is no more fish? Where I am going 
to get the food from?'" Potgieter said. An October report by the Environmental Justice 
Foundation, Pirate Fishing Exposed: The Fight Against Illegal Fishing in West Africa and 
the EU [European Union], observed, "Global losses due to Illegal, Unreported and 
Unregulated (IUU) or 'pirate fishing' are estimated to be between $10 billion and $23.5 
billion per year. West African waters are estimated to have the highest levels of IUU 
fishing in the world, representing up to 37 percent of the region's catch." 

Foreign trawlers have been known to illegally haul up hundreds of tons of fish per day for 
export to Europe, while local fishermen's catch is typically limited to what they can bring 
up with 8m-long pirogues. Anti-piracy operations off the Horn of Africa in 2011 cost an 
estimated $6.9 billion, or about two-thirds the annual GDP of Madagascar, an island 
country that has no naval capacity to speak of. Potgieter said the relative success of anti-
piracy operations off East Africa is having a "balloon effect of pushing the pirates further 
and further away [to], we suspect, the east coast of Madagascar, [which] is fairly 
unpopulated, and the pirates will find a safe haven there to set up bases." 

Building and maintaining a navy, is both a costly and politically fraught exercise. Navies 
operate out of the sight of the electorate and are easily used by opposition parties in "guns 
versus butter" debates. Additionally, the procurement of defence systems in Africa has 
been mired in corruption issues. The price of a naval vessel can start in the hundreds of 
millions of dollars, and keeping ships on operational duties often requires a compliment of 
three. The annual running cost for three 80m British Royal Navy patrol vessels is $32 
million. Helmut Heitman, a defence analyst and correspondent for Jane's Defence Weekly, 
told IRIN that Mozambique does not have a naval capacity. The "Comoros has nothing. 
On the west coast [of Africa], there is very little." 

Expanding Navies 

But increasing piracy in the Gulf of Guinea has prompted several countries to acquire 
patrol vessels in a piecemeal fashion to bolster maritime capacity. Nigeria's navy has 
requested the procurement of 49 ships and 42 helicopters over the next decade. Earlier 
this year, the country commissioned its first locally built 31m patrol craft, the NNS Andoni. 
Neighbouring Ghana acquired two former German Navy fast attack crafts in July, after 
commissioning four new Chinese patrol boats earlier in the year. Namibia brought in a 
100m refurbished Chinese patrol vessel earlier this year, adding to a naval compliment 
that includes harbour and inshore patrol boats. 

There is also a growing trend towards aerial reconnaissance over the ocean, especially in 
West Africa, with Ghana and Nigeria acquiring aircraft for monitoring and addressing 
piracy. Heitman said, "It's not just about buying ships. It takes three generations of officers 
to build up a competent navy. So 30 years [the 2050 AIM goal] is a reasonable timeframe. 
[However,] a ship without an aircraft is pointless. An aircraft without a ship is also 
pointless." 
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The use of unmanned aerial vehicles, or drones, is also finding greater currency as an 
option for policing territorial waters. Potgieter said, "You don't need a warship to fight a 
pirate... If you use a drone, you can have 18 to 24 hours of flight time. But it is not 
necessarily cheap." The price tags for drones range from hundreds of thousands to tens of 
millions of dollars. "But you still have to send a boat out to make the arrest, and this is 
where the problem starts. If we detect something on the other side of Madagascar - 
collaboration becomes important - and maybe the French are better suited to help... But 
we have to start talking to one another," he said. 

Aligning Legislation 

Developing coastal security is one step toward protecting continental waters. Creating the 
required legislation for individual AU members’ states to cooperate on a continental level 
presents another set of time-consuming complications. "Maritime security and policing 
management is an inter-departmental/agency function that is extremely difficult to 
coordinate and achieve. Among other [issues], it requires good governance, an industrial 
infrastructure, technological competence, effective information-sharing mechanisms and 
political commitment. Few African countries, if any, meet these requirements," the ISS 
policy brief said. 

Leijenaar said developing a domestic maritime strategy involves numerous government 
departments, from environmental affairs to tourism and defence, and these ministries’s 
first have to be aligned at a country level, then at a regional level and finally at the 
continental level. Each country has to sift through memoranda of understanding and 
protocols signed by each department and then change conflicting legislation, "a small task 
that can take five to ten years," Potgieter said. "Then [to] get it through [each country's] 
parliament - some of these things will take you ten years." 

And that's before countries can begin to address the issue of "hot pursuit" through 
neighbouring territorial waters. "Most countries will still not allow your ships to go through 
their waters unless you have permission in advance," Potgieter said. "The importance of 
assuming collective responsibility for Africa's maritime domain (ADM) is essential - within 
national governments, regions and Africa," he said. 

Source: All Africa, 22 October 

PHL-Aussie Maritime Exercise Kicks Off 

The Philippine Navy (PN) and the Royal 
Australian Navy (RAN) formally opened the 
12th annual Maritime Training Activity (MTA), 
dubbed as “Lumbas 2012,” on October 22, 
2012 aboard Her Majesty’s Australian Ship 
(HMAS) Sydney in South Harbor, Manila. MTA 
Lumbas 2012 is focused on maritime security 
training. It will include a series of subject matter 
expert exchanges followed by a fleet training 
exercise during which the two countries’ ships 
will work together to improve interoperability in 
areas such as communications, helicopter operations and anti-terrorism. This training 
activity, hosted by the PN, also includes participation from the Philippine Coast Guard 
(PCG).  It will run for five days in Manila Bay and environs. 

http://allafrica.com/stories/201210221142.html?viewall=1
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“This maritime training activity shall aim to 
strengthen mutual relationship between both 
navies,” said Vice Admiral Alexander P. Pama, 
Flag Officer in Command, PN. He added that “it 
should also enhance competency of the navies in 
naval and maritime security operations through 
subject matter expert exchange activities.”  

At the opening ceremony of MTA Lumbas 2012, 
the Commanding Officer of HMAS Sydney, 
Captain Luke Charles-Jones said that "the ship's 
company of HMAS Sydney are excited to visit 

Manila and work together with the Philippine Navy and Philippine Coast Guard in MTA 
Lumbas. This is the first visit since the Status of Visiting Forces Agreement came into 
effect on 28 September 2012 and is a great opportunity to share ideas, exchange 
techniques and strengthen relationships with our Filipino friends."  

HMAS Sydney, an Adelaide Class guided missile frigate, will participate from the 
Australian side with around 200 RAN personnel. Participants from the PN include Barko 
ng Republika ng Pilipinas (BRP) General Mariano Alvarez (PS38), BRP Bienvenido 
Salting (PG112) and sailors from the Naval Special Operations Group. These, together 
with the PCG’s BRP Pampanga (SARV 003) and sailors from the PCG Special Operations 
Group, will form the Philippine contribution to the activity. While visiting the Philippines, the 
crew of HMAS Sydney will also have the opportunity to assist with refurbishing the 
Philippine Christian Foundation School in Tondo, enjoy sightseeing, play sport, and enjoy 
the camaraderie of their Filipino counterparts.   

Source: GMA News, 23 October 

Indian, American Navies Carrying Out Joint Drill 

For the first time, navies of India and the US are carrying out joint drill to save sailors stuck 
in submarines during mid-sea mishaps off the coast of Mumbai in an exercise codenamed 
INDIAEX 2012.  

The three-week-long exercise between the two countries started on October 19 and is 
scheduled to get over by November 13 in which cooperation between the US submarine 
rescue system and Indian submarines is being demonstrated, Navy officials said here. 
Four Indian submarines are taking part in the exercise with the US Navy's Undersea 
Rescue Command to practice rescue scenarios using the Submarine Rescue Diving and 
Recompression System, they said. These vessels can be used to rescue sailors stuck in 
submarines such as the Russian nuclear powered submarine Kursk, which lost all its 
personnel when it sank in the Barents Sea in 2000. 

Under the drill, the US equipment will be tagged with Indian submarines for transferring 
personnel from the simulated distressed under-water vessel to the rescue vessel. This is 
the first exercise of its kind between the two sides which have so far been practising joint 
operations under the UN mandate in the Malabar series of joint drills. India, which 
operates more than 10 submarines of various kinds, is also planning to acquire submarine 
rescue vessels but efforts in this direction have not been successful so far. 

Source: Business Standard, 25 October 

http://www.gmanetwork.com/news/story/279350/cbb/phl-aussie-maritime-exercise-kicks-off
http://www.business-standard.com/generalnews/news/indian-american-navies-carrying-out-joint-drill/72469/
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India, Japan, US to Hold Trilateral Talks; Maritime Security on Agenda 

Against the backdrop of increased Chinese assertiveness in the South China Sea, India, 
the US and Japan will hold their third trilateral dialogue to expand their cooperation in 
maritime security and in shaping the Asia-Pacific architecture. During the talks, the Indian 
delegation will be led by Gautam Bambawale, joint secretary in charge of East Asia in the 
external affairs ministry.  

The US delegation will be led by Assistant Secretary of State for South and Central Asia 
Robert Blake, while Deputy Vice Minister of Foreign Affairs Kenji Hiramatsu will head the 
Japanese delegation in the talks. The three countries, projected as the three leading 
Pacific democracies, are expected to discuss issues related to maritime security, anti-
piracy cooperation and intensified consultations on a cluster of regional issues, including 
the flux in Afghanistan and Myanmar.  

Ahead of the forthcoming East Asia summit in Cambodia, the three sides will be 
exchanging views on the evolving security architecture in East Asia, which has acquired 
an added traction in view of increased Chinese assertiveness in the region.  

The US is seeking to rope in India as the lynchpin of its strategy in its so-called pivot 
towards Asia which envisages a more proactive role for New Delhi in the region. India will 
be seeking greater clarity from the US on the so-called pivot strategy, said informed 
sources. Although the three countries have denied that the trilateral was targeted at any 
third country - an all-too-obvious reference to China - Beijing will be the elephant in the 
room when officials of the three countries will hold the talks. 

Source: Two Circles, 26 October 

Indian Navy Showcases its Combat, Rescue Skills 

The Indian Navy demonstrated its combat 
and rescuing capabilities in the high seas by 
deploying modern warships and helicopters 
off the Chennai coast. With Tamil Nadu 
Governor K. Rosaiah and a host of invitees 
on board the Indian Naval Ship Jalashwa, 
Navy personnel showcased their expertise 
in search/rescue operations. As awe-struck 
children cheered, marine commandos were 
air-dropped into a speed boat to simulate 
operations against pirates while another 
team transferred people from one ship to 

another with ease. Destroyers Rana and Ranvijay and missile corvettes Kirpan, Kulish and 
Kirch were part of the exercise organised by the Eastern Naval Command as part of the 
Navy Week celebrations. 

The Navy Day is celebrated on December 4 every year to commemorate the daring attack 
by the OSA Class missile boat on Karachi during the 1971 Indo-Pak war. The star of the 
event was the giant INS Jalashwa, a Landing Platform Dock, which is an amphibious 
assault ship capable of stationing four helicopters, tanks and at least 1,000 troops 
simultaneously. Besides its comprehensive combat infrastructure, the ship has extensive 
medical facilities such as four operation theatres, x-ray room, 12-bed ward, bacteriological 

http://twocircles.net/2012oct26/india_japan_us_hold_trilateral_talks_maritime_security_agenda.html
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laboratory, etc. Inviting people, particularly students, to visit the ships at the Chennai Port 
on Sunday, Flag Officer Commanding Eastern Fleet Rear Admiral Ajit Kumar P said 35 
new ships of different class were under construction in shipyards. 

The Eastern Fleet was very important; more so in the backdrop of the Look East Policy, 
and the force had joint exercises with ASEAN countries. The fleet based at 
Visakhapatnam had extremely potent war ships, including the indigenous stealth frigates 
of the ‘Shivalik Class’. INS Jalashwa was primarily designed to carry armed troops to 
distant shores and could also be deployed for secondary roles such as disaster relief and 
evacuation of Indians stranded in war-torn areas abroad. Destroyers Rana and Ranvijay 
of Soviet origin were equipped with surface-to-surface missiles, anti-submarine torpedoes, 
surface-to-air missiles and numerous guns to thwart all possible attacks at sea. Describing 
the sortie as a pleasant experience, Mr. Rosaiah expressed happiness over the level of 
preparedness of the Navy and their capability to defend the country from external attacks. 
The Union Government had special plans to modernise the defence forces with state-of-
the-art weaponry and infrastructure. 

Source: The Hindu, 28 October 

IBSAMAR Naval Exercise Ends on Dramatic Note 

The trilateral naval exercise IBSAMAR III ended on 
a dramatic note last week, with a disaster exercise 
simulating a military incursion into a small coastal 
community that required the involvement of security 
personnel, fire-fighters and medical teams from 
Brazil, India and South Africa. The smoke from 
nearby fires hung in the air as the assembly of toy-
toying protestors chanted songs and waved their 
hand-drawn posters in the air. Fire-fighters 
extinguished the fires whilst the protesters grew 

ever more impatient. A group of security force members, many armed with batons, watched from 
the side-lines, but then moved in to negotiate with the protestors. 

With posters reading “We need water and food” and “Food please,” this scenario may seem out of 
place in a multi-national maritime exercise, but this particular Disaster Exercise (DISTEX) involved 
a small coastal community that had been affected by a military incursion that had left them hungry 
and angry. The DISTEX was the highlight of Exercise IBSAMAR III, which took place between 10 
and 26 October. The DISTEX demonstration took place in Saldanha Bay on 25 October, with the 
Combined Task Force of SAS Amatola (Frigate), INS Deepak (Replenishment Tanker), INS Delhi 
(Guided Missile Destroyer) and BNS Barroso (Corvette) anchored in the bay. 

Two fires were extinguished by two separate Brazilian and South African fire fighting teams, whilst 
sailors from a joint Indian/South African security team contained the protesters and entered into 
negotiations. Many of the ‘protestors’ and members of the community required medical assistance, 
efficiently rendered by the Indian Navy Medical Services. The Medical Services from INS Deepak 
set up a temporary Relief Camp HQ ashore, including an operating theatre, post-op, burns and 
general wards. The aim of the DISTEX was to evaluate the capacity of an International Task Force 
to combine protocols and procedures whilst conducting humanitarian and evacuation assistance. 
The South African Navy said the confidence gained through interoperability during Exercise 
Ibsamar III would be beneficial for anti-piracy operations and humanitarian assistance and disaster 
relief operations. 

http://www.thehindu.com/news/states/tamil-nadu/navy-showcases-its-combat-rescue-skills/article4038699.ece
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Captain (SAN) Chris Manig, the Commander of the South African Task Group, noted that 
“IBSAMAR of the past has been more focused on navy maritime components, however we have 
progressedRWe are capable of delivering humanitarian aid. It is not just about warmongering.” 
The disaster exercise was followed by a combined Special Force hostage release demonstration. 
This involved Special Forces rescuing a hijacked boat. The rescue team made use of snipers to 
neutralise the hijackers, RIBs (rigid inflatable boats) and fast-roping from a helicopter to take back 
control of the boat. The Special Forces team consisted of 4 Special Forces Regiment from South 
Africa and Brazilian and Indian Special Forces. “The capabilities of the Special Forces elements 
were very important to us,” said Rear Admiral (JG) Hanno Teuteberg, the Exercise Director. “The 
(Special Forces) were one team working to the same objectives, and it worked brilliantly.” 

The third iteration of IBSAMAR, led by Brazil, consisted of two harbour phases and two sea 
phases. The first harbour phase, from 10 to 14 October, consisted of an opening ceremony, social 
interactions and safety and planning sessions. The first Sea Phase was due to commence on 15 
October, but was delayed by a day as a powerful South Easter wind and rough seas prevented the 
naval task group from proceeding to sea from Simon’s Town Naval Base. This first phase focused 
on classic maritime operations, including Swept Channel Navigation, Air Operations, Cross-Deck 
Landings, night firing and replenishment at sea. Even then, very strong winds and high swells 
made for challenging conditions. After the weather conditions deteriorated during day two in the 
exercise areas south of Cape Point, the decision was made for the Task Group to reposition itself 
within sheltered False Bay to continue with the planned activities. 

The Task Group berthed in Table Bay Harbour for the second Harbour Phase from 18 to 21 
October. This allowed for the conduct of courtesy calls whilst the general public were allowed to 
visit the warships. The second Sea Phase, commencing on 22 October, focused on benign and 
constabulary actions off the west coast between St Helena Bay and Saldanha Bay. Thankfully, the 
weather during this phase improved. “The first week was rough,” Teuteberg noted, “but we did it by 
moving some of the serials to the second week.” 

This second phase included maritime interdiction operations (anti-piracy), combating asymmetric 
threats (fast inshore attack craft), air attack, disaster relief and humanitarian aid. It also marked the 
first time that an Indian naval ship had refuelled a Brazilian ship at sea. Ibsamar III differs from 
previous editions with regard to ‘free play’. Rather than having pre-planned manoeuvres and 
exercises, the various Task Group commanders were allowed to actively dictate the course of 
events and outcomes. Teuteberg explained “the Commander of the Task Force and the Task 
Group must make their own plans. Obviously, as Umpire, I try to sway (the outcome) to get to all 
our objectives. So, sometimes they will win and sometimes they will lose.” 

It seems that all three participating navies were pleased with the conduct of the exercise. Captain 
(BN) Marco Malschitzy, Commander Task Group, Ibsamar III, told a VIP audience that, “as we 
almost reach the end of operations at sea, we can consider that the objectives of Ibsamar III were 
achieved through the joint efforts of the participants, the detailed planning and due to a great 
exercise performance at sea.” “We professionally achieved a high degree of material capability 
and enhanced bonds of friendship between our countries,” Malschitzy added. “We leave on a high 
note,” said, Captain (IN) BK Munjal, Indian Commander Task Group. “We achieved more than we 
desired. We look forwardRto the next IBSAMAR to enhance our maritime connection and our 
relationship.” The next IBSAMAR exercise will be held in 2014 in South Africa. 

Source: Defence Web, 29 October 

Upgraded Indian Submarine Starts Seas Trials in Russia 

An Indian Kilo class diesel-electric submarine that has been overhauled at the 
Zvezdochka shipyard in northern Russia has sailed for two-week sea trials, the company 
said. INS Sindhurakshak, which was handed over to the Indian Navy in 1997, has been 

http://www.defenceweb.co.za/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=28281:ibsamar-naval-exercise-ends-on-dramatic-note&catid=51:Sea&Itemid=106
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upgraded under a direct contract between 
the Zvezdochka shipyard and the Indian 
defense ministry, signed on June 4, 2010. 
“The Indian submarine, which has been 
repaired and modernized at the 
Zvezdochka shipyard, sailed for sea trials 
on Monday,” the company said in a 
statement. The upgrade program stipulated 
a complete overhaul of the submarine, 
including its hull structures, as well as 

improved control systems, electronic warfare systems, and an integrated weapon control 
system. The upgrade is reported to cost around $80 million. The sub is expected to be 
delivered to India by the end of 2012, following a series of additional tests. Russia has 
built ten Kilo class submarines for India and has already overhauled four of them: INS 
Sindhuvir, INS Sindhuratna, INS Sindhughosh, and INS Sindhuvijay. The overhauled 
Indian submarines are equipped with 3M-54 Club-S (SS-N-27) anti-ship cruise missiles, 
the Indian-developed USHUS sonar, CCS-MK radio communications system and Porpoise 
radar. 

Source: RIANOVOSTI, 30 October 

 

Shipping Ministry to Hold Meet in Delhi Soon to Resolve Impasse 

The Union Shipping Ministry plans to hold a high-level meeting in Delhi soon to resolve 
the impasse over one of its decisions taken earlier. In November 2010, the Ministry, in a 
notification, had extended the limit of Kolkata Port Trust (KoPT), also covering certain 
stretches of the Bay of Bengal bordering Odisha. The Odisha Government, reportedly at 
the prodding of promoters of some private ports in the State, reacted sharply to it. 

If Ministry’s notification implemented, would have given KoPT the right to undertake cargo 
handling operation in Kanika Sands, an island off the Odisha coast. A few of Odisha’s 
private ports in the vicinity, some already in operation and others still to start, 
apprehended that their future would be at stake if KoPT is allowed to operate on Kanika 
Sands. They urged the State Government to fight it out with the Centre. The argument of 
the Ministry and KoPT on the other hand was that international water is not the exclusive 
preserve of any State Government; only the Union Government is authorised to take a 
decision on its utilisation in the overall national interest. 

APEX COURT DIRECTIVE 

The matter went up to the Supreme Court. The Delhi meeting is being held following a 
directive from the apex court that the parties involved in the dispute should try to sort out 
the issue among themselves. Accordingly, the meeting is to be attended by the officials of 
the Governments of Odisha and West Bengal and KoPT. The representatives of two 
private ports in Odisha —Dhamra port and Subarnarekha port — are also likely to be 
present at the proposed meeting. 

The contention of Dhamra port, promoted jointly by Tata Steel and L&T, is that Kanika 
Sands being located virtually next door, any additional cargo handling facility there will 

http://en.rian.ru/mlitary_news/20121030/177034749.html
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pose a threat to it. The location of Subarnarekha port, as its promoter Chennai-based 
Creative Port Development Pvt Ltd, points out, falls within the extended jurisdiction of 
Kolkata Port Trust, and therefore such an extension is unacceptable. Interestingly, the 
West Bengal Government became a party to the case at a much later stage, presumably 
at the insistence of KoPT. While the outcome of the Delhi meeting is anybody’s guess, 
there is an apprehension that the decision might not exactly favour Kolkata port, more so 
in view of the present level of equation between the Centre and the State. In that case, the 
Ministry may go back on its earlier decision. 

Source: The Hindu, 18 October 

Shipping Firm's Bid to Reduce Carbon Footprint 

Short shipping specialist DFDS is working with the Carbon Trust and specialist contractor 
Environ to reduce the impact of its port operations through renewable and carbon 
reduction technologies that address cost and CO2 emissions. DFDS' in-house team 
collated data for the Trust, which identified 10,000 tonnes of CO2, 432,000 litres of water, 
496 tonnes of waste, as well as significant electricity costs and 1.8 million litres of fuel 
consumed annually. Armed with the facts, DFDS' environmental team and management 
started with the installation of Passive Infrared Sensors to switch off lights in empty rooms 
in the main offices, saving 55.8 tonnes of carbon a year, along with smart metering to 
identify electricity used and areas of highest usage. 

The installation of LED lighting in three of DFDS' largest warehouses will save a further 
215.1 tonnes of carbon a year and provide 74% more energy-efficient lighting and by 
addressing waste management and recycling, DFDS has reduced waste collections. The 
company is also reviewing opportunities to generate renewable energy from wind turbines.  

In addition, DFDS Seaways continues its ongoing efforts to reduce emissions and noise 
associated with its operations with an exciting pilot project in Immingham, Gothenburg and 
Ghent, where it is introducing onshore power facilities to supply vessels with power while 
in port. Six DFDS freight vessels are to be refitted to receive power from the terminals, 
providing significant reductions in vessel emission and noise. The project will be 
completed by 2014. While in port, ships normally supply their own power from on-board 
auxiliary engines. 

DFDS continuously seeks to reduce engine emissions through a variety of deployments 
such as low sulphur oil, reduced energy consumption, the removal of nitrogen oxides 
through catalysts as well as means to reduce noise from the ships. Sean Potter, managing 
director of DFDS Seaways PLC, said: "It is significant that Immingham is one of three 
ports chosen for this important new initiative, which comes on top of cost and energy 
reduction projects we are working on with the Carbon Trust. 

"I am delighted with the results of our team's work with the Trust, where areas for carbon 
and cost reduction have been identified and we are implementing a programme that will 
benefit everyone." DFDS is northern Europe's leading short sea shipping and logistics 
provider, with 63 daily crossings serving the UK, Continental Europe, Scandinavia, The 
Baltics, The Mediterranean and deep sea connections to global ports. The company 
employs about 500 people to provide the most effective short sea routes to market. 

Source: Utility Products, 18 October 

http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/industry-and-economy/logistics/shipping-ministry-to-hold-meet-in-delhi-soon-to-resolve-impasse/article4009852.ece
http://www.utilityproducts.com/news/2012/10/18/shipping-firm-s-bid-to-reduce-carbon-footprint.html
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Iran's Shipping Woes Delay Crude Deliveries to China 

Iranian crude volumes received by China have been below contracted levels since 
September, because Iran's tanker fleet, the sole transporter of its crude to China, has 
been struggling to meet delivery schedules, trade sources said. Iran, grappling with tough 
Western sanctions targeting its energy and petrochemical sectors, has delayed loading of 
some shipments for September, October and November to China, its largest oil customer 
and top trading partner. The delays are further evidence the National Iranian Tanker 
Company (NITC) is struggling to meet delivery schedules after a European Union 
insurance ban caused buyers to cut back on orders, forcing NITC to deploy more than half 
of its tanker fleet to store oil. "What was nominated was different from what was actually 
loaded," said one Chinese buyer, who declined to be identified because he was not 
authorised to speak to the media.  

"Almost every cargo was delayed; some were even delayed for 10 to 15 days." China is 
expected to have nominated 15.5 million barrels of Iranian crude for September, roughly 
520,000 barrels per day (bpd), which would have required eight very large crude carriers 
(VLCC) to transport each month. A round trip voyage between Iran and China takes about 
48 days.  

The NITC has a fleet of 39 oil tankers including 25 VLCCs. Its plan to expand its fleet, 
including a $1.2 billion order to have 12 super-tankers to be built in China, has been 
postponed. The loading delays for China-bound cargoes were in part caused by the 
resumption of imports by South Korea, which opted to ship in via Iranian tankers because 
it faced difficulties in securing insurance elsewhere for vessels. Iran has designated three 
tankers to deliver crude to South Korea via round trip from Tehran to Seoul, said a South 
Korea government source who requested anonymity because he was not authorised to 
disclose such details. The delays to China, however, will have no substantial impact on 
the production plans of Asia's top refiner Sinopec, a key buyer of Iranian crude, as its has 
adjusted crude supplies within its plants.  

"Refinery run rates have not been affected, but switching to other crudes makes some 
refineries less profitable," said a second Chinese source. It was not immediately clear 
whether the delays would force China to scale back on its Iranian oil imports. Iran's oil 
supply, which has hit its lowest in more than two decades, is unexpectedly continuing to 
decline due to Western sanctions, putting further strain on the country's financial 
resources, the International Energy Agency (IEA) said. Exports from the Middle Eastern 
nation, once the world's fourth-largest exporter slumped to a new low of 860,000 barrels 
per day (bpd) in September, compared with 2.2 million bpd at the end of 2011.  

Iran's OPEC governor said its oil exports have remained steady in recent months. Its 
exports could be further hit after the European Union widened sanctions to major Iranian 
state companies in the oil and gas industry, including the National Iranian Oil Company 
and the NITC, and tightened curbs on the central bank. China's Iranian crude oil imports 
fell by nearly a fifth in August on the year to about 371,000 bpd, customs data showed.  

Imports in the first eight months of this year were down 22 percent on the year to 425,600 
bpd. Sinopec has set its 2012 import target for Iranian crude at 400,000-420,000 bpd, 16-
20 per cent below last year's 500,000 bpd, largely due to cuts made in the first quarter 
because of disputes over the 2012 supply contracts, industry officials have said. 

Source: Business Recorder, 20 October 

http://www.brecorder.com/fuel-a-energy/193/1249622/
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Arctic Maritime Traffic over Russia Breaks Last Years’ Record 

There's a month left before the onset of winter halts 
the Arctic maritime traffic between Europe and Asia, 
and already the number of cargo vessels traversing 
the Northern Sea Route this year is higher than last 
year’s record haul -- another sign of global warming 
that could soon make this shipping lane a much 
busier route.  

Thirty-five cargo ships transported more than a 
million tons of goods mostly Russian petrochemicals 
through the mostly Russian-owned north-eastern 
maritime passage, according to Barents Observer, 
an English-language publication in Murmansk, 830 
miles north of St. Petersburg. While still representing 
only a drop in the proverbial bucket of cargo traffic -- 
about 18,000 ships take the longer southern route 
through the Indian Ocean every year -- this is the 
second consecutive record year for shipping traffic in 

waters above Russia and Scandinavia and the first time more than a million tons has been 
hauled via a waterway that’s only open five months out of the year on average. 

Last year, the last ship to travel over Russia reached the Pacific Ocean on Nov. 18, 
according to the report. This year ships are expected to be able to make the passage 
through most if not all of November. The implications for decreasing ice and increasing 
human traffic and development in both of the world’s northern sea routes are manifold. 
They include the positive economic impact on higher port activity in Northern Russia, 
multinational mineral-rights and territorial disputes, and concerns over the environmental 
impact of increased drilling.  

Already northern hemispheric countries are drawing up overlapping Arctic boundaries that 
will become more pronounced as more of Earth’s icy cap becomes warmer. Last month, a 
container with a blessing from Russian Orthodox Patriarch Kirill was dropped to the North 
Pole seafloor asserting Russia’s 1,150 years of statehood and the country’s claim to the 
world’s northernmost point. 

Commercial shipping in the Northern Sea Route has been ongoing since at least 1920, 
according to Russia’s State Nuclear Energy Corporation (Rosatom), which manages the 
country’s massive nuclear-powered icebreaking ships that pry open channels for Russian 
traffic year-round. But only in recent years has the prospect of a long open-water season 
over Russia become one of those “it could happen in our lifetime” things.  

It was only in 2009 that the first commercial cargo traffic made the passage between Asia 
and Europe on open blue Arctic waters, which was only two years after scientists, first set 
eyes on satellite images that showed a fully navigable Northern Sea Route. 

Source: International Business Times, 17 October 

http://www.ibtimes.com/arctic-maritime-traffic-over-russia-breaks-last-years-record-847983
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Maritime Seafood Industry Adjusting to Accommodate Rising Water Temperatures 

Members of the Maritime seafood sector say they're looking at making adjustments in the 
lobster industry as the Atlantic Ocean continues to heat up. Fishermen and seafood 
processors say that in recent years, warmer water temperatures have caused lobsters to 
start shedding their hard shells earlier -- a process known as molting -- revealing a more 
vulnerable soft shell lobster that's susceptible to disease. "Things are changing, and we 
may not be able to totally control it, but we're going to have to react to it and start planning 
for it as we go forward," said Osborne Burke, general manager of Victoria Co-operative 
Fisheries Ltd. in Neil's Harbour, N.S. "Changes are going to have to come in our industry 
from various sectors. Right from the fishermen, to the buyers, to processors and how we 
handle the product." 

Burke said some fishermen and harvesters in Nova Scotia are looking at putting in a 
request to the Department of Fisheries and Oceans to have next year's lobster season 
adjusted slightly to avoid the warm summer months. The Lobster Council of Canada said 
it's a concern that's echoed across the Maritime Provinces and an option also being 
considered in New Brunswick and Prince Edward Island. "A lot of the challenges that 
we're seeing right now are based on fundamental environmental changes," Geoff Irvine, 
executive director of the council, said from Moncton, N.B. "It's changing, in many ways, 
the typical seasons, the typical behaviour of the lobsters. That has created some 
challenges within the current seasons." 

Boris Worm, a professor of biology at Dalhousie University in Halifax, said global warming 
trends suggest Maritime water temperatures will continue to increase, but it varies from 
region to region. "It's most likely that this will continue to be a problem and a more 
important problem in the future," said Worm from Halifax. "We're not in a stationary 
environment anymore. Things are changing. It will affect us and now we're seeing the 
signs and it's important to be aware of that." But while some lobsters in more southern 
areas are moving northward as temperatures warm, Worm said Maritime lobsters are here 
to stay. "Right now, we're close enough to the northern limit of lobster that they're actually 
doing quite well with the warm water temperatures. We're seeing a very high abundance 
of lobsters," said Worm. 

Some seafood processors in Cape Breton said storing excess lobster in ocean water 
holding pens is becoming too risky. Burke said he lost about 22,600 kilograms of lobster 
this year. Last year, he lost around 6,800, he said. Seafood processors are beginning to 
rely more heavily on chilling tanks, which store lobsters at around 3 C, said Burke. He said 
some areas off Northern Cape Breton experienced waters as warm as 17 C towards the 
end of this lobster season. "When the markets slow down... you end up with surplus 
inventory and that's when you have to careful because you're not holding something in a 
carton that you can put on a shelf. It's a live product and can get easily stressed," said 
Burke. "Increasing capacity and holding capacity would allow us to better supply a more 
stable supply to the marketplace on our terms and not because we have no choice and 
we're backed up." The co-op currently has room for about 90,000 kilograms of lobster in 
its chilling tanks, but doubling that would be ideal, said Burke. Last week, Burke brought 
the concern to the Nova Scotia government's Standing Committee on Resources to seek 
support. "I think they need to sit back and look at where they are with their programs and 
put a priority to that," said Burke. 

Source: CTV News, 22 October 

http://atlantic.ctvnews.ca/maritime-seafood-industry-adjusting-to-accommodate-rising-water-temperatures-1.1005176
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Unexplained Death of Dozens of Whales on Indian Island 

Dozens of whales beached themselves and 
died on North Andaman Island in the Bay of 
Bengal, the first time that such a large 
number of whales have died in the area. 
Scientists are still trying to figure out why. 
“Individual whales have occasionally beached 
themselves in the Andamans, but never 
before in these numbers”, said Samir Acharya, 
President of Society for Andaman and 
Nicobar Ecology, a non-governmental 
organization based in Port Blair, the capital of 
the Andaman and Nicobar islands. “This 

happens once in a while, every year or every second year,” he said, “but the numbers this 
time are really large.” 

“A group of 41 short-finned pilot whales were found near Elizabeth Bay, on the west coast 
of North Andaman Island, by local fisherman on Oct 21”, said Ajai Saxena, Additional 
Chief Conservator of Wildlife in Port Blair, in a telephone interview. The whales are four to 
six meters (about 12 to 18 feet) long each and as heavy as four tons, he said. Officials 
who conducted a post-mortem investigation on one of the whales did not find any 
unnatural cause of death, Mr. Saxena said. The 41 whales are being buried in pits on the 
beach. Whales migrate in a group, called a pod, to the cold waters of Antarctica because 
of an abundance of food, Mr. Acharya said, and migrate back to warmer waters during 
winter to mate and give birth. They use sonar for direction, emitting sounds and using their 
echos to judge the depth of the water and the direction they are travelling. 

Sometimes, Mr. Acharya said, different layers of ocean water, due to differences of 
temperature and salinity, result in a false echo and confuse the whales, making them think 
shallow waters are deep. Military sonar has also been proved to distract whales and drive 
them off course. In 2000, for example, whales of several species stranded themselves on 
the beaches of the Bahamas during United States naval exercises. A report by the Natural 
Resources Defense Council about the incident found that “although the Navy initially 
denied responsibility, the government investigation established that mid frequency sonar 
caused the standings.” The United States Supreme Court ruled in 2008 that military 
training trumped protecting whales, and the Navy continues to use the mid-frequency 
sonar that is believed to interrupt whales’ navigation. The Indian Navy has a significant 
presence in the Andaman and Nicobar islands, which are seen as a key part of India’s 
defense against a growing Chinese naval presence in the area. The Indian Navy did not 
return phone calls and e-mails related to the beached whales, and there is no information 
connecting naval activities with the giant mammals’ unusual activity at this time. 

Source: The New York Times, 26 October 

http://india.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/10/26/unexplained-death-of-dozens-of-whales-on-indian-island/

